DR. JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

SUPPLY CHAIN MANAGEMENT AND PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT POLICIES

These policies consist of three parts:

 Part A is the Supply Chain Management Policy, adopted in terms of section 111 of the Local Government: Municipal Finance Management Act, No. 56 of 2003 and the Municipal Supply Chain Management Regulations, Notice 868 of 30 May 2005;

and

 Part B is the Preferential Procurement Policy, adopted in terms of section 2 of the Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act, No. 5 of 2000 and the Preferential Procurement Regulations R725 of 10 August 2001;

and

• Part C is the Supply Chain and Preferential Procurement Guidelines.

Table of Contents

General preconditions for consideration of written quotations or bids.	<u>16</u>
Process for competitive bidding.	21
Combating of abuse of supply chain management system.	38
Performance management	<u>45</u>
Prohibition on awards to persons in the service of the state.	
Awards to close family members of persons in the service of the state	
Sponsorships	<u>48</u>
Objections and complaints.	<u>48</u>
Payment of sub-contractors or joint venture partners	
Extending or varying a contract	
Short title and commencement	
PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT POLICY	<u>51</u>
SCOPE	
PURPOSE	<u>51</u>
OBJECTIVES	
SPECIFIC GOALS OF PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT FOR DR.JSMLM	
GENERAL PRINCIPLES GOVERNING THE MUNICIPALITY IN ITS INTERACTION WIT	<u> </u>
BIDDERS.	<u>55</u>
CRITERIA TO EVALUATE BID (BID) RESPONSIVENESS AND PREFERENCE POINTS	
SCORED.	
MINIMUM PARTICIPATION REQUIREMENTS	
MECHANISMS TO SUPPORT PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT	
PART C	
SUPPLY CHAIN AND PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT GUIDELINES	
DEFINITIONS	
ACCESS TO BIDDING INFORMATION	
BID ADVICE SERVICES	<u>67</u>
Proposed process	<u>67</u>
DEVELOPMENT OF DATA-BASE AND SKILLS LIST	<u>68</u>
EVALUATION PROCEDURES FOR SUPPLIERS OR SERVICE PROVIDERS	
Proposed process.	<u>69</u>
PROCUREMENT OF GOODS OR SERVICES WITH A VALUE BETWEEN R1 AND R2000	
<u>PROCUREMENT OF GOODS OR SERVICES WITH A VALUE BETWEEN R2001 AND R2</u>	
000	
Proposed process.	<u>70</u>
PROCUREMENT OF GOODS OR SERVICES WITH A VALUE BETWEEN R30 001 AND	
R200 000	
Proposed process.	
PROCUREMENT OF GOODS OR SERVICES WITH A PRICE VALUE OF MORE THAN	
R200 000,	
Proposed process.	<u>73</u>
DRAFTING OF BID DOCUMENTATION	
Costs and prices.	
EVALUATION PROCEDURES FOR BIDS	
General principles	
EVALUATION PROCEDURES FOR PRICE AND SPECIAL OBJECTIVES	
Special objectives.	
ANNEXURE A	
DR IS MOROK A LOCAL MUNICIPALITY	96

ADVERTISEMENT CALLING FOR PLACEMENT ON SERVICE PROVIDER PANEL.	<u></u>
ANNEXURE B.	
APPLICATION FORMS FOR SUPPLIERS OR SERVICE PROVIDERS	
ANNEXURE C.	<u></u>
EVALUATION FORM FOR SUPPLIERS OR SERVICE PROVIDERS	
ANNEXURE D.	<u></u>
PETTY CASH RECONCILIATION REPORT.	<u></u>
ANNEXURE F	
INVITATION TO PROVIDE QUOTATIONS FOR SUPPLIES OF SERVICES	<u></u>
ANNEXURE G.	
PREFERENCE CERTIFICATE FOR QUOTATIONS	<u></u>
ANNEXURE H.	
STANDARD BID DOCUMENTATION	
<u>T 1</u>	
<u>T 2</u>	
<u>T 3</u>	
<u>T 4</u>	
<u>T 5</u>	
2.5Submission of bids.	
2.6Opening of bids.	
<u>T 6</u>	
Authorisation Certificate.	
<u>T 7</u>	
ANNEXURE I	<u></u>
DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY	<u></u>
BID ADVERTISEMENT	<u></u>
COMPLIANCE AND POINTS SCORE SHEET	
ANNEXURE L.	<u></u>
DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY	
LETTER OF ACCEPTANCE OF BID.	
For and on behalf of Dr JS Moroka.	
ANNEXURE M.	
DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY	<u> </u>
LETTER INFORMING UNSUCCESSFUL BIDDERS	
ANNEXURE N.	
DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY	<u></u>
LETTER OF PLACEMENT ON SERVICE PROVIDER PANEL	
For and on behalf of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.	
ANNEXURE O.	
DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY	
LETTER OF ACCEPTANCE OF QUOTATION.	
For and on behalf of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.	
ANNEXURE P	
POINTS SCORING SHEETS.	
ANNEXURE Q	
SUMMARY OF BIDS	

Definitions

1. In this Policy, unless the context otherwise indicates, a word or expression to which a meaning has been assigned in the Act has the same meaning as in the Act, and –

"competitive bidding process" means a competitive bidding process referred to in paragraph 12(1)(c) of this Policy;

"competitive bid" means a bid in terms of a competitive bidding process;

"final award", in relation to bids or quotations submitted for a contract, means the final decision on which bid or quote to accept;

"formal written price quotation" means quotations referred to in paragraph 12(1)(b) of this Policy;

"in the service of the state" means to be -

- (a) a member of
 - (i) any municipal council;
 - (ii) any provincial legislature; or
 - (iii) the National Assembly or the National Council of Provinces;
- (b) a member of the board of directors of any municipal entity;
- (c) an official of any municipality or municipal entity;
- (d) an employee of any national or provincial department, national or provincial public entity or constitutional institution within the meaning of the Public Finance Management Act, 1999 (Act No 1 of 1999);
- (e) a member of the accounting authority of any national or provincial public entity; or
- (f) an employee of Parliament or a provincial legislature;

"long term contract" means a contract with a duration period exceeding one year;

"list of accredited prospective providers" means the list of accredited prospective providers which the municipality must keep in terms of paragraph 14 of this Policy;

"other applicable legislation" means any other legislation applicable to municipal supply chain management, including –

- (a) the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa Act, 1996 (Act No 108 of 1996);
- (b) the Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act, 2000 (Act No 5 of 2000);
- (c) the Broad-Based Black Economic Empowerment Act, 2003 (Act No 53 of 2003);
- (d) the Construction Industry Development Board Act, 2000 (Act No 38 of 2000); and
- (e) the Prevention and Combating of Corrupt Activities Act, 2004 (Act No 12 of 2004);

"Regulations" means the Local Government: Municipal Finance Management Act, 2003, Municipal Supply Chain Management Regulations;

"Treasury guidelines" means any guidelines on supply chain management issued by the Minister in terms of section 168 of the Act;

"the Act" means the Local Government: Municipal Finance Management Act, 2003 (Act No 56 of 2003); and

"informal written quotations" means quotations referred to in paragraph 12(1)(b) of this Policy.

CHAPTER 1

ESTABLISHMENT AND IMPLEMENTATION OF SUPPLY CHAIN MANAGEMENT POLICY

Principles and pledges

- **2.** (1) The principles of this Policy are that it -
- (a) Gives effect to -
- (i) Section 217 of the Constitution; and
- (ii) Part 1 of Chapter 11 and other applicable provisions of the Act;
- (b) is fair, equitable, transparent, competitive and cost effective;
- (c) Complies with –
- (i) the Regulations; and
- (ii) any minimum norms and standards that may be prescribed in terms of section 168 of the Act:
- (d) is consistent with other applicable legislation;
- (e) does not undermine the objective for uniformity in supply chain management systems between organs of state in all spheres; and
- (f) is consistent with national economic policy concerning the promotion of investments and doing business with the public sector;
 - (2) The municipality pledges effective and efficient service delivery by acquiring goods and services of optimum value through best purchasing practices. In addition to the above, this municipality will pursue the following four main aims:
- (a) the promotion of the Interdivisional Support Policy;
- (b) the promotion, development and support of business from previously disadvantaged communities;
- (c) the promotion of local, provincial and national suppliers and agents before considering international suppliers; and
- (d) the development, promotion and support of moral values that underpin the above in terms of the municipality's Ethical Code.
 - (3) The municipality further supports the creation and maintenance of a good, sound business relationship with the biding public in general, as well as with its valued supplier base, without which it cannot survive in a competitive market.

- (4) The municipality also seeks to develop and maintain positive, long term relationships based on mutual trust and respect with those suppliers who demonstrate their commitment to the municipality's shared goals. The municipality also commits itself to clarity in its communication of requirements, and to be professional, courteous, fair, factual and responsive in its business dealings.
- (5) The municipality may not act otherwise than in accordance with this Policy when –
- (a) procuring goods or services;
- (b) disposing of goods no longer needed;
- (c) selecting contractors to provide assistance in the provision of municipal services otherwise than in circumstances where Chapter 8 of the Municipal Systems Act applies; or
- (d) selecting external mechanisms referred to in section 80(1)(b) of the Municipal Systems Act for the provision of municipal services in circumstances contemplated in section 83 of that Act.
 - (6) This Policy, except where provided otherwise, does not apply in respect of the procurement of goods and services contemplated in section 110(2) of the Act, including –
- (a) water from the Department of Water Affairs or a public entity, another municipality or a municipal entity; and
- (b) electricity from ESKOM or another public entity, another municipality or a municipal entity.

Adoption and amendment of the Supply Chain Management Policy

- **3.** (1) The Accounting Officer must –
- (a) at least annually review the execution of provisions contained in this Policy; and
- (b) when the Accounting Officer considers it necessary, submit proposals for the amendment of this Policy to the Council.

- (2) If the Accounting Officer submits a draft policy to the Council that differs from the model policy issued by the National Treasury, the Accounting Officer must –
- (a) ensure that such draft policy complies with the Regulations; and
- (b) report any deviation from the model policy to the National Treasury and the relevant provincial treasury.
 - (3) When amending this Policy the need for uniformity in supply chain practices, procedures and forms between organs of state in all spheres, particularly to promote accessibility of supply chain management systems for small businesses must be taken into account.
 - (4) The Accounting Officer must, in terms of section 62(1)(f)(iv) of the Act, take all reasonable steps to ensure that the municipality has and implements this Supply Chain Management Policy.

Delegation of supply chain management powers and duties

- **4.** (1) The Council hereby delegates and is required to further delegate such additional powers and duties to the Accounting Officer so as to enable the Accounting Officer –
- (a) to discharge the supply chain management responsibilities conferred on accounting officers in terms of –
- (i) Chapter 8 or 10 of the Act; and
- (ii) this Policy;
- (b) to maximise administrative and operational efficiency in the implementation of this Policy;
- (c) to enforce reasonable cost-effective measures for the prevention of fraud, corruption, favouritism and unfair and irregular practices in the implementation of this Policy; and
- (d) to comply with his or her responsibilities in terms of section 115 and other applicable provisions of the Act.
 - (2) Sections 79 and 106 of the Act apply to the sub delegation of powers and duties delegated to the Accounting Officer in terms of paragraph 4(1) of this Policy.

- (3) The Council or Accounting Officer may not delegate or sub delegate any supply chain management powers or duties to a person who is not an official of the municipality or to a committee which is not exclusively composed of officials of the municipality.
- (4) This paragraph may not be read as permitting an official to whom the power to make final awards has been delegated, to make a final award in a competitive bidding process otherwise than through the committee system provided for in paragraph 27 of this Policy.

Sub delegations

- 5. (1) The Accounting Officer may in terms of section 79 or 106 of the Act sub delegate any supply chain management powers and duties, including those delegated to the Accounting Officer in terms of this Policy, but any such sub delegation must be consistent with paragraph 4 and paragraph 5(2) of this Policy.
- (2) The power to make a final award –
- (a) above R10 million (VAT included) may only be exercised by the Accounting Officer after considering a report submitted by a council approved external advisor;
- (b) between R5 to R10 million (VAT included) may be exercised by the Accounting Officer after considering the reports and recommendations submitted by the bid evaluation and adjudication committees;
- (c) between R200 000 to R5 million (VAT included) may be exercised by the bid adjudication committee after considering the reports and recommendations submitted by the bid evaluation committee;
- (d) between R30 000 to R200 000 (VAT included) may be exercised by the bid adjudication committee after considering the reports and recommendations submitted by the bid evaluation committee; and
- (e) less than R30 000 (VAT included) may be exercised by the Head of the Department/ SCM Officials after considering the response by bidder/ service provider.
 - (3) An official or bid adjudication committee to which the power to make final awards has been sub delegated in accordance with paragraph 5(2) of this

Policy must within five (5) working days of the end of each month submit to the official referred to in paragraph 5(4) of this Policy a written report containing particulars of each final award made by such official or committee during that month, including –

- (a) the amount of the award;
- (b) the name of the supplier or person to whom the award was made; and
- (c) the reason why the award was made to that supplier or person.
 - (4) A written report referred to in paragraph 5(3) of this Policy must be submitted
- (a) to the Accounting Officer, in the case of an award by
 - (i) the Chief Financial Officer;
 - (ii) a Director of a department; or
 - (iii) a bid adjudication committee of which the Chief Financial Officer or Director is a member; or
- (b) to the Chief Financial Officer or Director responsible for the relevant bid, in the case of an award by
 - (i) an official referred to in paragraph 5(2)(c)(iii) of this Policy; or
 - (ii) a bid adjudication committee of which the Chief Financial Officer or Director is not a member.
 - (5) Paragraphs 5(3) and 5(4) do not apply to procurements by way of direct purchases described in paragraph 15 of this Policy.
 - (6) This paragraph may not be interpreted as permitting an official to whom the power to make final awards has been sub delegated, to make a final award in a competitive bidding process otherwise than through the committee system provided for in paragraph 27 of this Policy.
 - (7) No supply chain management decision-making powers may be delegated to an advisor or consultant.

Oversight role of Council

- **6.** (1) The Council must maintain oversight over the implementation of this Policy.
 - (2) For the purposes of such oversight the Accounting Officer must –
- (a) within 30 days of the end of each financial year, submit a report on the implementation of the Supply Chain Management Policy of the municipality and of any municipal entity under its sole or shared control, to the council of the municipality; and
- (b) whenever there are serious and material problems in the implementation of such Supply Chain Management Policy, immediately submit a report to the Council.
 - (3) The Accounting Officer must, within ten (10) working days of the end of each quarter, submit a report on the implementation of the Supply Chain Management Policy to the Mayor.
 - (4) The reports must be made public in accordance with section 21A of the Municipal Systems Act.

Supply chain management unit

- 7. (1) One supply chain management unit is hereby established to implement this Policy for the municipality and the various policies for the municipal entities of which the municipality is the parent municipality.
 - (2) The supply chain management unit operates under the direct supervision of the Chief Financial Officer or an official to whom this duty has been delegated in terms of section 82 of the Act.

Training of supply chain management officials

8. The training of officials involved in implementing this Policy should be in accordance with any Treasury guidelines on supply chain management training.

CHAPTER 2

FRAMEWORK FOR SUPPLY CHAIN MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

Format of supply chain management system

- **9.** This Policy provides systems for
 - (i) demand management;
 - (ii) acquisition management;
 - (iii) logistics management;
 - (iv) disposal management;
 - (v) risk management; and
 - (vi) performance management.

Part 1: Demand management

System of demand management

- 10. (1) The Accounting Officer must establish and implement an appropriate demand management system in order to ensure that the resources required by the municipality support its operational commitments and its strategic goals outlined in the Integrated Development Plan.
 - (2) The demand management system must -
- (a) include timely planning and management processes to ensure that all goods and services required by the municipality are quantified, budgeted for and effectively delivered at the right locations and at the critical delivery dates, and are of the appropriate quality and quantity at a fair cost;
- (b) take into account any benefits of economies of scale that may be derived in the case of acquisitions of a repetitive nature;
- (c) provide for the compilation of the required specifications to ensure that its needs are met.
- (d) undertake appropriate industry analysis and research to ensure that innovations and technological benefits are maximised.

Part 2: Acquisition management

System of acquisition management

- **11.** (1) An effective system of acquisition management must be established in order to ensure that –
- goods and services are procured by the municipality in accordance with authorised processes only;
- (b) expenditure on goods and services is incurred in terms of an approved budget in terms of section 15 of the Act;
- (c) the threshold values for the different procurement processes are complied with;
- (d) bid documentation, evaluation and adjudication criteria, and general conditions of a contract, are in accordance with any applicable legislation; and
- (e) any Treasury guidelines on acquisition management are properly taken into account.
- (2) This supply chain management policy, except where provided otherwise in the policy, does not apply in respect of the procurement of goods and services contemplated in section 110(2) of the Act, including
 - (a) water from the Department of Water Affairs or a public entity, another municipality or a municipal entity; and
 - (b) electricity from ESKOM or another public entity, another municipality or a municipal entity.
 - (3) The following information must be made public wherever goods or services contemplated in section 110(2) of the Act are procured other than through the supply chain management system -
 - (a) the kind of goods or services; and
 - (b) the name of the supplier.

Range of procurement processes

- **12.** (1) Goods and services may only be provided by way of –
- (a) direct purchases, up to a transaction value of R2000 (VAT included);
- (b) informal written quotations for procurements of a transaction value over R2001 up to R30 000 (VAT included);
- (b) formal written price quotations for procurements of a transaction value over R30 001 up to R200 000 (VAT included); and
- (c) a competitive bidding process for-
 - (i) procurements above a transaction value of R200 000 (VAT included); and
 - (ii) the procurement of long term contracts.
 - (2) The Accounting Officer may, after consulting with the municipal council and Heads of Departments, in writing change the different threshold values.
 - (3) Goods or services may not deliberately be split into parts or items of a lesser value merely to avoid complying with the requirements of this Policy. When determining transaction values, a requirement for goods or services consisting of different parts or items must as far as possible be treated and dealt with as a single transaction.
 - (4) The range of procurement processes set out in paragraph 12(1) above can be tabled as follows:

PROCESS	VALUE	ADVERTISEMENT
Petty Cash Purchases	Up to R2000 [VAT included]	No
	Over R2001 [VAT included] up to	N.
Informal Written Quotations	R 30 000 [VAT included]	No
Formal Written Price	Over R 30 001 [VAT included] up to	Municipal notice
Quotations	R 200 000 [VAT included]	boards and website
0 "" "	Over R 200 001 [VAT included]	
Competitive Bidding	or Long Term Contracts exceeding one [1] year	Yes

General preconditions for consideration of written quotations or bids

13. (1) A written quotation or bid may not be considered unless the provider who submitted the quotation or bid –

- (a) has furnished that provider's
 - (i) full name;
 - (ii) identification number or company or other registration number;
 - (iii) tax reference number and VAT registration number, if any; and
 - (iv) tax clearance from the South African Revenue Services that the provider's tax matters are in order: and
- (b) has indicated -
 - (i) whether he or she is in the service of the state, or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months;
 - (ii) if the provider is not a natural person, whether any of its directors, managers, principal shareholders or stakeholder is in the service of the state, or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months; or
 - (iii) whether a spouse, child or parent of the provider or of a director, manager, shareholder or stakeholder referred to in paragraph 13(b)(ii) is in the service of the state, or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months.

Lists of accredited prospective providers

- **14.** (1) The Accounting Officer must –
- (a) keep a list of accredited prospective providers that must be used by service departments for the procurement of goods and services by obtaining informal written quotations or formal written price quotations;
- (b) at least once a year through newspapers commonly circulating locally, the municipality's website and any other appropriate ways, invite prospective providers of goods or services to apply for evaluation and listing as accredited prospective providers;
- (c) specify the listing criteria for accredited prospective providers which must include at least the requirement to submit proof of compliance with:-
 - (i) SARS tax registration;
 - (ii) municipal rates and tax payments; and
 - (ii) the Occupational Health and Safety Act, 1993 (Act No 85 of 1993); and
- (d) disallow the listing of any prospective provider whose name appears on the National Treasury's database as a person prohibited from doing business with the public sector.

- (2) The list must be updated at least quarterly to include any additional prospective providers and any new commodities or types of services. Prospective providers must be allowed to submit applications for listing at any time.
 - (3) The list must be compiled per commodity and per type of service.
 - (4) Report to council.

Petty cash purchases (< R2000)

- 15. (1) The conditions for the procurement of goods by means of petty cash purchases referred to in paragraph 12 (1) (a) of this policy, are that minor items are purchased for up to R2000, 00 (VAT included) where it is impractical, impossible or not cost-effective to follow the official procurement process and is strictly of a reimbursive nature and not for advances.
 - (2) A monthly reconciliation report from each manager must be provided to the chief financial officer, including
 - (i) the total amount of petty cash purchases for that month; and
 - (ii) receipts and appropriate documents for each purchase.

Verbal quotations prohibited

16. No orders may be placed based on verbal price quotations.

Informal Written Quotations (> R2001 < R30 000)

- **17.** (1) The conditions for the procurement of goods or services through written quotations, are as follows-
 - (a) quotations must be obtained in writing from at least three different providers whose names appear on the list of accredited prospective providers of the municipality;
 - (b)quotations may be obtained from providers who are not listed, provided that such providers meet the listing criteria in the supply chain management policy required by paragraph 14(1)(b) and (c);
 - (c) if it is not possible to obtain at least three quotations, the reasons must be recorded and approved by the chief financial officer or an official designated by the chief financial officer, and

- (d)the accounting officer or his nominee must record the names of the potential providers and their written quotations.
- (2) A designated official referred to in subparagraph (1) (c) must within five [5] working days of the end of each month report to the chief financial officer on any approvals given during that month by that official in terms of that subparagraph.

Formal written price quotations (> R30 001 <= R200 000)

- **18.** (1) The conditions for the procurement of goods or services through formal written price quotations are as follows:-
- (a) quotations must be obtained in writing from at least three different providers whose names appear on the list of accredited prospective providers of the municipality;
- (b) quotations may be obtained from providers who are not listed, provided that such providers meet the listing criteria set out in paragraph 14(1)(b) and (c) of this Policy;
- (c) if it is not possible to obtain at least three quotations, the reasons must be recorded and submitted for consideration by the evaluation committee;
- (d) the buying officer must record the names of the potential providers requested to provide such quotations and their formal written price quotations; and
- (e) all bids must be sealed and opened by the SCM Officials on the closing date; and
- (f) all bids must be adjudicated by the adjudication committee
- (2) The designated official referred to in paragraph 18(1)(c) must within three (3) working days of the end of each month report to the Chief Financial Officer on any approvals given during that month by that official in terms of that paragraph.

Procedures for procuring goods or services through informal or formal written quotations R2001 – R200 000,

19. The procedure for the procurement of goods or services through informal and formal written quotations, are as follows:—

- (a) when using the list of accredited prospective providers the buying officer must promote ongoing competition amongst providers by inviting providers to submit quotations on a rotation basis;
- (b) all requirements in excess of R30 000 (VAT included) that are to be procured by means of formal written quotations must, in addition to the requirements of paragraph 18, be advertised for at least seven days on the website and the official notice boards of the municipality;
- (c) offers received must be evaluated on a comparative basis taking into account unconditional discounts;
- (d) the Buying officer must take all reasonable steps to ensure that the procurement of goods and services through formal written price quotations is not abused;
- (e) the Accounting Officer or Chief Financial Officer must on a monthly basis be notified in writing of all informal and formal written quotations accepted by an official acting in terms of a sub delegation;
- (f) offers below R30 000 (VAT included) must be awarded based on compliance to specifications and conditions of contract, ability and capability to deliver the goods and services and lowest price;
- (g) offers with a value of R30 000 (VAT included) and above are subject to the preference points system (PPPFA and associated regulations) and must be dealt with according to the Council's Procurement Policy; and
- (h) the Chief Financial Officer must set requirements for proper record keeping of all informal and formal written quotations accepted on behalf of the municipality.

Competitive bidding process (R200 000 AND OVER)

20. (1) Goods or services above a transaction value of R200 000 (VAT included) and long term contracts may only be procured through a competitive bidding process, subject to paragraphs 11(2) and 37 of this Policy.

- (2) No requirement for goods or services above an estimated transaction value of R200 000 (VAT included), may deliberately be split into parts or items of lesser value merely for the sake of procuring the goods or services otherwise than through a competitive bidding process.
- (3) No contractor or consultant company may be awarded more than three (3) contracts at a time, and not more than six (6) in one financial year. If a one contractor or consultant company qualifies to be awarded more than three in terms of the evaluation points, then such contracts should be awarded to the second best bidder (s)

Process for competitive bidding

- **21.** The procedures for the following stages of a competitive bidding process are as follows:-
- (a) Compilation of bidding documentation, detailed in paragraph 22.
- (b) Public invitation of bids, detailed in paragraph 23.
- (c) Site meetings or briefing sessions, detailed in paragraph 23.
- (d) Handling of bids submitted in response to public invitation.
- (e) Evaluation of bids, detailed in paragraph 29.
- (f) Awarding of contracts, detailed in paragraph 30.
- (g) Administration of contracts
 - (i) After approval of a bid, the Accounting Officer and the bidder must enter into a written agreement.
- (h) Proper record keeping
 - (i) Original / legal copies of written contracts and agreements must be kept in a secure place for reference purposes.

Bid documentation for competitive bids

- **22.** (1) The criteria to which bid documentation for a competitive bidding process must comply, must –
- (a) take into account -

- (i) the general conditions of contract and any special conditions of contract, if specified;
- (ii) any Treasury guidelines on bid documentation; and
- (iii) the requirements of the Construction Industry Development Board, in the case of a bid relating to construction, upgrading or refurbishment of buildings or infrastructure:
- (b) include the evaluation and adjudication criteria, including any criteria required by other applicable legislation;
- (c) compel bidders to declare any conflict of interest they may have in the transaction for which the bid is submitted;
- (d) compel bidders to declare whether they work for the state or not;
- (e) include a tax clearance certificate issued by SARS;
- (f) if the value of the transaction is expected to exceed R10 million (VAT included), require bidders to furnish
 - (i) if the bidder is required by law to prepare annual financial statements for auditing, their audited annual financial statements
 - (aa) for the past three years; or
 - (bb) since their establishment if established during the past three years;
 - (ii) a certificate signed by the bidder certifying that the bidder has no undisputed commitments for municipal services towards a municipality or other service provider in respect of which payment is overdue for more than 30 days;
 - (iii) particulars of any contracts awarded to the bidder by an organ of state during the past five years, including particulars of any material non-compliance or dispute concerning the execution of such contract;
 - (iv) a statement indicating whether any portion of the goods or services are expected to be sourced from outside the Republic, and, if so, what portion and whether any portion of payment from the municipality or municipal entity is expected to be transferred out of the Republic;
- (e) stipulate that disputes must be settled by means of mutual consultation, mediation (with or without legal representation), or, when unsuccessful, in a South African court of law;
 - (f) where surety is required it shall be in the form of cash, a certified cheque, or a bank guarantee from a banking institution registered in terms of the Banks Act, 1965 (Act

No. 23 of 1965) or from an insurer registered in terms of the Insurance Act, 1943 (Act No. 27 of 1943). Where bids in Category A cannot raise the required surety of 2, 5%, and it is feasible to deduct the amount from the Preliminary and General (P+G) payment certificate, such concessions may be granted;

Guarantees will be required as follows:

CATEGORY	PROJECT VALUE	GUARANTEE
A	< R500 000	2,5%
В	R500 001 – R1 000 000	5%
С	R1 000 001 – R2 000 000	7,5%
D	>R2 000 000	10%

- (g) indicate the value or extent to which the execution of the contract should or should not be subcontracted; and
- (h) submit a certificate from the Department of Labour indicating compliance with the Occupational Health and Safety Act, 1993 (Act No 85 of 1993).
 - (2) A non-refundable charge in terms of the Council's approved tariff structure shall be raised for bid forms, plans, specifications, samples and any other bid documentation, depending on the nature, magnitude and value of technical information or samples provided by the municipality.
 - (3) Bid documents may allow for bidders to bid for one or more items or for a part of one or more items but the municipality reserves the right to accept part of a bid or a complete bid or quotation even if it is not the lowest, provided the interests of the municipality are best served thereby. Bid documents must be specific as certain contracts, e.g. the construction of a bridge, may require that the whole contract is to be completed by the same contractor.
 - (4) Where bidders insert prices on price lists supplied by the municipality they shall delete items for which they do not bid or if the price has been included elsewhere in the price list. After bid/quotations have been opened bidders may not supplement their original offer if the original offer was incomplete.

Public invitation for competitive bids

- **23.** (1) The procedure for the invitation of competitive bids is as follows:-
- (a) Any invitation to prospective providers to submit bids must be by means of a public advertisement in newspapers commonly circulating locally, the website of the municipality or any other appropriate ways (which may include an advertisement in the Government Bid Bulletin); and
- (b) the information contained in a public advertisement, must include
 - (i) the closure date for the submission of bids, which may not be less than 30 days in the case of transactions over R10 million (VAT included), or which are of a long term nature, or not less than 14 days in any other case, from the date on which the advertisement is placed in a newspaper, subject to paragraph 23(2) of this Policy;
 - (ii) a statement that bids may only be submitted on the bid documentation provided by the municipality;
 - (iii) date, time and venue of any proposed site meetings or briefing sessions; and
 - (iv) a statement stipulating that bids submitted late and bidders coming late for site meetings will be disqualified.
 - (2) The Accounting Officer may determine a closure date for the submission of bids which is less than the 30 or 14 days requirement, but only if such shorter period can be justified on the grounds of urgency or emergency or any exceptional case where it is impractical or impossible to follow the official procurement process.
 - (3) Bids submitted must be sealed.
 - (4) Where bids are requested in electronic format, such bids must be supplemented by sealed hard copies.

Procedure for handling, opening and recording of bids

- **24.** (1) The procedures for the handling, opening and recording of bids, are as follows:-
- (a) Bids -
 - (i) must be opened only in public;

- (ii) must be opened at the same time and as soon as possible after the period for the submission of bids has expired; and
- (iii) received after the closing time should not be considered and returned unopened immediately.
- (b) Any bidder or member of the public has the right to request that the names of the bidders who submitted bids in time must be read out and, if practical, also each bidder's total bidding price;
- (c) No information, except the provisions in paragraph 24(1)(b), relating to the bid should be disclosed to bidders or other persons until the successful bidder is notified of the award; and
- (c) The Accounting Officer must
 - (i) record in a register all bids received in time;
 - (ii) make the register available for public inspection; and
 - (iii) publish the entries in the register and the bid results on the website.

(2) Opening of bids and quotations

- (a) All bids in excess of R30 000 (VAT included) shall be opened in public at the Supply Chain Management Unit as soon as possible after the expiry of the advertised closing date and time. At such public bid openings the names of the bidders and the prices are read out. All quotations i.e. responses received in terms of procurement mechanisms below the value of R30 000 (VAT included) are excluded from public bid openings. When such quotations are opened, the names of conbids who responded are therefore not read out. This is to prevent collusion between a limited number of conbids or, in the event of one supplier only, the creation of a monopolistic situation.
- (b) All bids and quotations i.e. responses received in terms of procurement mechanisms, of a value of R30 000 (VAT included) and above shall be opened in public at the relevant stores offices as soon as possible after the expiry of the advertised closing date and time. At such public bid openings the names of the bidders and the prices are read out.
- (c) All bids and quotations, addressed to the municipality, shall be opened by a senior employee in the presence of the delegated official of the Chief: Supply Chain Management Unit, or a nominee.

- (d) Bids and quotations, which fall within the jurisdiction of Directors, shall be opened in the presence of at least two employees, one of which should be a senior employee and neither of them shall have a personal interest in the bid or quotation or be involved in the adjudication thereof.
- (e) Both officials shall sign the bids and declare that they were present at the opening of the bids.

(3) Stamping of bids and reading out of names

- (a) As each bid is opened, the name of the bidder and the amount shall be read out. An employee shall date-stamp the bid or quotation and all enclosures related to prices, delivery periods and special conditions. Bids and quotations shall be numbered in the sequence in which they have been opened and the words "and last" shall be endorsed on the last bid or quotation. In instances where only one bid has been received the words "and only" shall be endorsed on such bid.
- (b) Where prices have not been inserted in all relevant spaces on the form and such items have not been deleted by bidders, such spaces shall be stamped "no price" by the employee who opens the bids or quotations.
 - Note: It is the policy of the municipality to disclose bid prices. With regard to quotations of a value below R30 000, names of bidders and prices should not be read out.
- (c) Details on how bidders responded to the relevant evaluation criteria e.g. SMME contribution, community benefits, job creation, environmental impact, etc. should not be disclosed.
- (d) Bids opened in public should be registered in the Bidding Register.

(4) Late Bids

(a) Bids or quotations arriving after the specified closing time shall not be considered and where practicable shall be returned to the bidder unopened with a letter explaining the circumstances.

- (b) Bid documents must clearly state the venue where the bidding box is situated for each bid. Any bid delivered to the wrong bid box will not be considered, even if it was delivered on time.
- (c) Where it is necessary to open a late bid or quotation to obtain the name and address of the sender, each page of the document shall be stamped "late bid" before the bid is returned to the bidder. The envelope must be stamped and initialled in like manner and must be retained for record purposes.

(5) Amendments before the closing date

(a) The municipality is entitled to amend any bid condition, validity period, specification or plan, or extend the closing date of such a bid or quotation before the closing date, provided that such amendments or extensions are advertised and/or that all bidders to whom bid documents have been issued, are advised in writing per registered post or by fax of such amendments or of the extension clearly reflecting the new closing date and time. For this reason, employees issuing bids shall keep a record of the names, addresses and contact numbers of the persons or enterprises to whom bid documents have been issued.

(6) Dealing with bids and quotations if the closing date thereof has been extended

(a) Where the closing date of a bid or quotation is extended, the notice which makes known such extensions shall also mention the bids or quotations already received, will be retained unopened in the bidding box and be duly considered after the expiry of the extended period, unless the bidder requests that such bid or quotation to be returned to the bidder or unless the bidder cancels it by submitting a later dated bid or quotation before the extended closing date.

(7) No amendments after the closing date allowed

(a) The municipality is not entitled to amend any bid condition, validity period, specification or plan after the closing date of the bid and before the acceptance of a bid or quotation has been notified.

Negotiations with preferred bidders and communication with prospective providers and bidders

- **25.** (1) The Accounting Officer may negotiate the final terms of a contract with bidders identified through a competitive bidding process as preferred bidders, provided that such negotiation –
- (a) does not allow any preferred bidder a second or unfair opportunity;
- (b) is not to the detriment of any other bidder; and
- (c) does not lead to a higher price than the bid as submitted.
 - (2) Minutes of such negotiations must be kept for record purposes and as for as practical be made part of the final contract.

(3) Communication with bidders and prospective providers

- (a) Where bids and quotations have been submitted to the municipality, a bidder may not communicate with any councillor or official on any matter regarding his bid, quotation or offer other than a notice of withdrawal.
- (b) No municipal personnel may communicate with a bidder or any other party who has an interest in a bid, on the one hand, and any employee of the municipality, on the other hand, during the period between the closing date for the receipt of the bid or quotation (or date of receipt of an offer), and the date of notification of the successful bidder of acceptance of his bid, quotation or offer, except as provided for in paragraph (c) below. Every such case of unauthorised communication shall forthwith be reported to the Supply Chain Management Unit as well as the relevant chairperson of the Bid Adjudication Committee. A bid or quotation in respect of which unauthorised communication has occurred may be disqualified.
- (c) After informing the Accounting Officer the chairperson of the Bid Adjudication Committee may authorise an employee in writing to communicate with a bidder during the period mentioned in paragraph 25(3)(b) above for the purpose of:-
 - (i) explaining and verification of declarations made in the bid response;
 - (ii) confirming that a quoted price is correct;
 - (iii) confirming technical particulars and the compliance thereof with specifications;

- (iv) determining whether there will be any change in price if only a portion of work is awarded to a bidder;
- requesting an explanation for an unreasonable price increase when it is compared with a previous price and the interim movement of a relevant price index;
- (vi) clarifying delivery times/quantities;
- (vii) extending the validity period of a bid, quotation or offer;
- (viii) amending any bid condition, validity period or specification after the closing date; and
- (ix) clarifying any other commercial aspect.
- (d) In all cases where authority has been granted to communicate with bidders in terms of paragraph 25(3)(c) above, it should be clearly stated in the submission to the Bid Adjudication Committee the nature of the communication as well as by whom such authority to communicate has been granted.
- (e) All changes and/or clarification of specifications shall be conveyed to all bidders by means or methods as specified in paragraph 24.

Two-stage bidding process

- **26.** (1) A two-stage bidding process is allowed for –
- (a) large complex projects;
- (b) projects where it may be undesirable to prepare complete detailed technical specifications; or
- (c) long term projects with a duration period exceeding three years.
 - (2) In the first stage technical proposals on conceptual design or performance specifications should be invited, subject to technical as well as commercial clarifications and adjustments.
 - (3) In the second stage final technical proposals and priced bids should be invited.

Committee system for competitive bids

- **27.** (1) The following committees are hereby established -
- (a) bid specification committees;

- (b) bid evaluation committees; and
- (c) a bid adjudication committee.
 - (2) The Accounting Officer is required to appoint the members of each committee, taking into account section 117 of the Act.
 - (3) The Accounting Officer is required to appoint a neutral or independent observer to attend or oversee a committee when this is appropriate for ensuring fairness and promoting transparency.
 - (4) The committee system must be consistent with –
- (a) paragraphs 28, 29 and 30 of this Policy; and
- (b) any other applicable legislation.
 - (4) The Accounting Officer may apply the committee system to formal written price quotations.

Bid specification committees

- **28.** (1) A bid specification committee in conjunction with the end-user must compile the specifications/TOR for the procurement of goods or services by the municipality or municipal entity.
 - (2) Specifications –
- must be drafted in an unbiased manner to allow all potential suppliers to offer their goods or services;
- (b) must take account of any accepted standards such as those issued by Standards South Africa, the International Standards Organisation, or an authority accredited or recognised by the South African National Accreditation System with which the equipment or material or workmanship should comply;
- (c) where possible, must be described in terms of performance required rather than in terms of descriptive characteristics for design;
- (d) may not create trade barriers in contract requirements in the forms of specifications, plans, drawings, designs, testing and test methods, packaging, marking or labelling of conformity certification;

- (e) may not make reference to any particular trade mark, name, patent, design, type, specific origin or producer unless there is no other sufficiently precise or intelligible way of describing the characteristics of the work, in which case such reference must be accompanied by the word "equivalent";
- (f) must indicate each specific goal for which points may be awarded in terms of the points system set out in the Preferential Procurement Regulations 2001; and
- (g) must be approved by the Accounting Officer prior to publication of the invitation for bids in terms of paragraph 22 of this Policy.
 - (3) A bid specification committee must be composed of at least four (4) or more officials of the municipality, to be determined by the Accounting Officer, and may, when appropriate, include external specialist/ Advisor (s) as an additional member(s).
 - (4) No person, advisor or corporate entity involved with the bid specification committee, or director of such a corporate entity, may bid for any resulting contracts.
 - (5) The bid specification committee must include an official representing the supply chain management section.
 - (6) A bid specification Committee should be cross-functional (if the Specification Committee do not form quorum then members of Evaluation Committee could be co-opt in the Specification Committee)

Bid evaluation committees

- **29.** (1) The bid evaluation committee must –
- (a) evaluate bids in accordance with –

- (i) the specifications for a specific procurement; and
- (ii) the points system set out in terms of paragraph 28(2)(f).
- (b) evaluate each bidder's ability to execute the contract;
- (c) check in respect of the recommended bidder whether municipal rates and taxes and municipal service charges are not in arrears; and
- (d) submit to the adjudication committee a report and recommendations regarding the award of the bid or any other related matter.
 - (2) The bid evaluation committee must composed of-
- (a) A least four (4) members of the municipality
- (b) officials from departments requiring the goods or services; and
- (c) at least one supply chain management practitioner of the municipality.
- (d) A Bid Evaluation Committee should be cross-functional (if member(s) of the Evaluation Committee does not form a quorum, then members of specification committee could co-opted)

Bid adjudication committees

- **30.** (1) The bid adjudication committee must –
- (a) consider the report and recommendations of the bid evaluation committee; and
- (b) either
 - (i) depending on its delegations, make a final award or a recommendation to the Accounting Officer to make the final award; or
 - (ii) make another recommendation to the Accounting Officer how to proceed with the relevant procurement.
 - (2) The bid adjudication committee must consist of at least four senior managers of the municipality which must include –
- (a) the Chief Financial Officer or, if the Chief Financial Officer is not available, another manager in the budget and treasury office reporting directly to the Chief Financial Officer and designated by the Chief Financial Officer; and
- (b) at least one senior supply chain management practitioner who is an official of the municipality; and
- (c) a technical expert in the relevant field who is an official, if such an expert exists.

- (3) The Accounting Officer must appoint the chairperson of the committee. If the chairperson is absent from a meeting, the members of the committee who are present must elect one of them to preside at the meeting.
- (4) Neither a member of a bid evaluation committee, nor an advisor or person assisting the evaluation committee, may be a member of a bid adjudication committee.
- (5) The chairperson of the bid adjudication committee may ask a member of the evaluation committee to explain the committee's recommendations during the adjudication process.
- (6) (a) if the bid adjudication committee decides to award a bid other than the one recommended by the bid evaluation committee, the bid adjudication committee must prior to awarding the bid –
- (i) check in respect of the preferred bidder whether that bidder's municipal rates and taxes and municipal service charges are not in arrears; and
- (ii) notify the Accounting Officer.
- (b) The Accounting Officer may
 - (i) after due consideration of the reasons for the deviation, ratify or reject the decision of the bid adjudication committee referred to in paragraph 30(5)(a);
 and
 - (ii) if the decision of the bid adjudication committee is rejected, refer the decision of the adjudication committee back to that committee for reconsideration.
 - (7) The Accounting Officer may at any stage of a bidding process, refer any recommendation made by the evaluation committee or the adjudication committee back to that committee for reconsideration of the recommendation.
 - (8) The Accounting Officer must comply with section 114 of the Act within 10 working days.

Procurement of banking services

31. (1) Banking services –

- (a) must be procured through competitive bids;
- (b) must be consistent with section 7 or 85 of the Act; and
- (c) may not be for a period of more than five years at a time.
 - (2) The process for procuring a contract for banking services must commence at least nine months before the end of an existing contract.
 - (3) The closure date for the submission of bids may not be less than sixty (60) days from the date on which the advertisement is placed in a newspaper in terms of paragraph 23(1). Bids must be restricted to banks registered in terms of the Banks Act, 1990 (Act No 94 of 1990).

Procurement of IT related goods or services

- 32. (1) The Accounting Officer may request the State Information Technology

 Agency (SITA) to assist with the acquisition of IT related goods or services through a competitive bidding process.
 - (2) Both parties must enter into a written agreement to regulate the services rendered by, and the payments to be made to, SITA.
 - (3) The Accounting Officer must notify SITA together with a motivation of the IT needs if –
- (a) the transaction value of IT related goods or services required in any financial year will exceed R50 million (VAT included); or
- (b) the transaction value of a contract to be procured whether for one or more years exceeds R50 million (VAT included).
 - (4) If SITA comments on the submission and the municipality disagree with such comments, the comments and the reasons for rejecting or not following such comments must be submitted to the Council, the National Treasury, the relevant provincial treasury and the Auditor General.

Procurement of goods and services under contracts secured by other organs of state

- **33.** (1) The Accounting Officer may procure goods or services under a contract secured by another organ of state, but only if –
- (a) the contract has been secured by that other organ of state by means of a competitive bidding process applicable to that organ of state;
- (b) there is no reason to believe that such contract was not validly procured;
- (c) there are demonstrable discounts or benefits to do so; and
- (d) that other organ of state and the provider have consented to such procurement in writing.
 - (2) Paragraphs 33(1)(c) and (d) do not apply if –
- (a) a municipal entity procures goods or services through a contract secured by its parent municipality; or
- (b) a municipality procures goods or services through a contract secured by a municipal entity of which it is the parent municipality.

Procurement of goods necessitating special safety arrangements

- **34.** (1) The acquisition and storage of goods in bulk (other than water), which necessitate special safety arrangements, including gasses and fuel, should be avoided where ever possible.
 - (2) Where the storage of goods in bulk is justified, such justification must be based on sound reasons, including the total cost of ownership, cost advantages and environmental impact and must be approved by the Accounting Officer.

Proudly SA Campaign

- **35.** (1) The municipality supports the Proudly SA Campaign to the extent that, all things being equal, preference is given to procuring local goods and services from:-
- (a) Firstly, suppliers and businesses within the municipality/municipal district;
- (b) Secondly, suppliers and businesses within the relevant province; and
- (c) Thirdly, suppliers and businesses within the Republic of South Africa.
- (2) These principles are to be embodied in the points allocated in terms of the Preferential Procurement Policy of the municipality.

Appointment of consultants

- **36.** (1) The Accounting Officer may procure consulting services provided that any Treasury guidelines and CIDB requirements in respect of consulting services are taken into account when such procurements are made.
 - (2) Consultancy services must be procured through competitive bids if-
- (a) the value of the contract exceeds R200 000 (VAT included); or
- (b) the duration period of the contract exceeds one year.
 - (3) In addition to any requirements prescribed by this Policy for competitive bids, bidders must furnish particulars of –
- (a) all consultancy services provided to an organ of state in the last five years; and
- (b) any similar consultancy services provided to an organ of state in the last five years.
 - (7) The Accounting Officer must ensure that copyright in any document produced, and the patent rights or ownership in any plant, machinery, thing, system or process designed or devised, by a consultant in the course of the consultancy service is vested in the municipality.

Deviation from, and ratification of minor breaches of, procurement processes

- **37.** (1) The Accounting Officer may –
- (a) dispense with the official procurement processes established by this Policy and procure any required goods or services through any convenient process, which may include direct negotiations, but only
 - (i) in an emergency;
 - (ii) if such goods or services are produced or available from a single provider only;
 - (iii) for the acquisition of special works of art or historical objects where specifications are difficult to compile;
 - (iv) acquisition of animals for zoos and food for such animals and/or botanical specimens for nature and game reserves; or

- (v) in any other exceptional case where it is impractical or impossible to follow the official procurement processes; and
- (b) ratify any minor breaches of the procurement processes by an official or committee acting in terms of delegated powers or duties which are purely of a technical nature.
 - (2) The Accounting Officer must record the reasons for any deviations in terms of paragraphs 37(1)(a) and (b) of this Policy and report them to the next meeting of the Council and include as a note to the annual financial statements.
 - (3) Paragraph 37(2) does not apply to the procurement of goods and services contemplated in paragraph 11(2) of this Policy.

Unsolicited bids

- **38.** (1) In accordance with section 113 of the Act there is no obligation to consider unsolicited bids received outside a normal bidding process.
 - (2) The Accounting Officer may decide in terms of section 113(2) of the Act to consider an unsolicited bid, only if –
- (a) the product or service offered in terms of the bid is a demonstrably or proven unique innovative concept;
- (b) the product or service will be exceptionally beneficial to, or have exceptional cost advantages;
- (c) the person who made the bid is the sole provider of the product or service; and
- (d) the reasons for not going through the normal bidding processes are found to be sound by the Accounting Officer.
 - (3) If the Accounting Officer decides to consider an unsolicited bid that complies with paragraph 38(2) of this Policy, the decision must be made public in accordance with section 21(A) of the Municipal Systems Act, together with –
- (a) reasons as to why the bid should not be open to other competitors;
- (b) an explanation of the potential benefits if the unsolicited bid were accepted; and
- (c) an invitation to the public or other potential suppliers to submit their comments within 30 days of the notice.

- (4) All written comments received pursuant to paragraph 38(3), including any responses from the unsolicited bidder, must be submitted to the National Treasury and the relevant provincial treasury for comment.
- (5) The adjudication committee must consider the unsolicited bid and may award the bid or make a recommendation to the Accounting Officer, depending on its delegations.
- (6) A meeting of the adjudication committee to consider an unsolicited bid must be open to the public.
- (7) When considering the matter, the adjudication committee must take into account –
- (a) any comments submitted by the public; and
- (b) any written comments and recommendations of the National Treasury or the relevant provincial treasury.
 - (8) If any recommendations of the National Treasury or provincial treasury are rejected or not followed, the Accounting Officer must submit to the Auditor General, the relevant provincial treasury and the National Treasury the reasons for rejecting or not following those recommendations.
 - (8) Such submission must be made within seven days after the decision on the award of the unsolicited bid is taken, but no contract committing the municipality to the bid may be entered into or signed within 30 days of the submission.

Combating of abuse of supply chain management system

39. (1) In order to combat the abuse of the supply chain management system the Accounting Officer must –

- (a) take all reasonable steps to prevent abuse of the supply chain management system;
- (b) investigate any allegations against an official or other role player of fraud, corruption, favouritism, unfair or irregular practices or failure to comply with this Policy, and when justified
 - (i) take appropriate steps against such official or other role player; or
 - (ii) report any alleged criminal conduct to the South African Police Service;
- (c) check the National Treasury's database prior to awarding any contract to ensure that no recommended bidder, or any of its directors, is listed as a person prohibited from doing business with the public sector;
- (d) reject any bid from a bidder -
 - (i) if any municipal rates and taxes or municipal service charges owed by that bidder or any of its directors to the municipality, or to any other municipality or municipal entity, are in arrears for more than three months unless satisfactory arrangements have been made to pay of the arrears or a consent to recover the arrears from all future payments to the bidder has been given; or
 - (ii) who during the last five years has failed to perform satisfactorily on a previous contract with the municipality or any other organ of state after written notice was given to that bidder that performance was unsatisfactory;
- reject a recommendation for the award of a contract if the recommended bidder, or any of its directors, has committed a corrupt or fraudulent act in competing for the particular contract;
- (f) cancel a contract awarded to a person if
 - (i) the person committed any corrupt or fraudulent act during the bidding process or the execution of the contract; or
 - (ii) an official or other role player committed any corrupt or fraudulent act during the bidding process or the execution of the contract that benefited that person; and
- (g) reject the bid of any bidder if that bidder or any of its directors
 - (i) has abused the supply chain management system of the municipality or has committed any improper conduct in relation to such system;
 - (ii) has been convicted for fraud or corruption during the past five years;

- (iii) has wilfully neglected, reneged on or failed to comply with any government, municipal or other public sector contract during the past five years; or
- (iv) has been listed in the Register for Bid Defaulters in terms of section 29 of the Prevention and Combating of Corrupt Activities Act (Act No 12 of 2004).
- (2) The Accounting Officer must inform the National Treasury and relevant provincial treasury in writing of any actions taken in terms of paragraphs 39(1)(b)(ii), (e) or (f) of this Policy.

Part 3: Logistics, Disposal, Risk and Performance Management

Logistics management

- **40.** The Accounting Officer must establish and implement an effective system of logistics management, which must include -
- (a) the monitoring of spending patterns on types or classes of goods and services which should, where practical, incorporate the coding of items to ensure that each item has a unique number for the purposes of monitoring;
- (b) the setting of inventory levels that includes minimum and maximum levels and lead times wherever goods are placed in stock;
- (c) the placing of manual or electronic orders for all acquisitions;
- (d) before payment is approved, certification by the responsible officer that the goods and services are received or rendered on time and are in accordance with the order, the general conditions of contract and specifications, where applicable, and that the price charged is as quoted in terms of a contract;
- (e) appropriate standards of internal control and warehouse management to ensure that goods placed in stores are secure and only used for the purpose for which they were purchased;
- (f) regular checking to ensure that all assets, including official vehicles, are properly managed, appropriately maintained and only used for official purposes; and
- (g) monitoring and review of the supply vendor performance to ensure compliance with specifications and contract conditions for particular goods or services.

Disposal management

41. (1) The Accounting Officer in conjunction with the Head of Department is

- responsible for the management of Council's assets which includes the disposal and maintenance thereof.
- (2) Over and above the conditions contained in this policy the processes described in the municipality's asset management policy must be adhere to by the Accounting Officer and Head of Departments.
- (3) The additional criteria for the disposal or letting of assets, including unserviceable, redundant or obsolete assets, subject to section 14 of the Act, are as follows –
- (a) Movable assets:
 - (i) the asset is uneconomical to repair;
 - (ii) the asset is irreparable;
 - (iii) the relevant department has no further use for the asset; and
 - (iv) no other department requires the asset.
 - (b) Immovable assets:
 - (i) the relevant department has no further use for the asset;
 - (ii) no other department requires the asset; and
 - (iii) a member of the public wishing to acquire the asset can utilize the asset to the advantage of the community.
 - (c) Assets must be disposed of by-
 - (i) transferring the asset to another organ of state in terms of a provision of the Act enabling the transfer of assets;
 - (ii) transferring the asset to another organ of state at market related value or, when appropriate, free of charge;
- (iii) selling the asset; or
- (iv) destroying the asset.
 - (4) The Accounting Officer must ensure that –
- (a) Immovable property is sold only at market related prices except when the public interest or the plight of the poor demands otherwise;

- (b) movable assets are sold either by way of written price quotations, a competitive bidding process, auction or at market related prices, whichever is the most advantageous;
- (c) in the case of the free disposal of computer equipment, the provincial department of education is first approached to indicate within 30 days whether any of the local schools are interested in the equipment;
- (d) in the case of the disposal of firearms, the National Conventional Arms Control Committee has approved any sale or donation of firearms to any person or institution within or outside the Republic;
- (e) Immovable property is let at market related rates except when the public interest or the plight of the poor demands otherwise;
- (f) all fees, charges, rates, tariffs, scales of fees or other charges relating to the letting of immovable property are annually reviewed; and
- (g) Where assets are traded in for other assets, the highest possible trade-in price is negotiated.
 - (5) The disposal of immovable assets is subject to the following principles –
- (a) Payment of the purchase price and costs:-
 - (i) A 20% deposit shall be payable upon the date of signature of the proposed Deed of Sale, which deposit shall not be refundable should the purchaser decide not to proceed with the registration of the transfer for whatsoever reason, unless adverse soil conditions can be proven.
 - (ii) A bank guarantee for the outstanding balance of the purchase price shall be submitted to the Corporate and Legal Services Department within 30 (thirty) days of the date of signing the Deed of Sale, which shall be payable upon registration of transfer of the property.
 - (iii) The proceeds of the sale shall be deposited into the Land Trust Fund.
 - (iv) All costs (advertising, rezoning, obtaining of a valuation, etc.) pertaining to the transaction shall be borne by the applicant/successful bidder. The applicant/successful bidder will deposit an amount equal to an estimate of the total cost to secure his obligations in this regard and undertake to pay any unforeseen excess costs. The municipality will be liable to refund the

balance of the unexpended costs, should the alienation not be finalised within a reasonable time or within the time limit referred to in the bidder document or deed of sale, or should the actual deposit be less than the expenditure occurred, the applicant/successful bidder shall pay the outstanding costs.

(b) Standard Conditions:-

- (i) The purchaser shall commence with the development of the property within six (6) months after the date of transfer and shall complete the development within eighteen (18) months thereafter.
- (ii) Should the purchaser fail to commence with or complete the development as stipulated in paragraph 41(4)(b)(ii) above, the property shall revert to the municipality and be transferred back to the municipality at the discretion of the Accounting Officer.
- (iii) Should the property revert to the municipality, the municipality shall refund to the purchaser an amount equal to the amount paid by the purchaser in respect of the purchase price, less all costs attached to the retransfer of the property into the name of the municipality, which costs shall be for the account of the purchaser. The municipality will only compensate the purchaser for any improvements erected on the property after the property has been resold to another purchaser and the purchase has been paid by said purchaser.
- (iv) In order to comply with the requirements of the Deeds Office as set out in Circular No 152 dated 1997.07.03 by the Registrar of Deeds, the above conditions imposed shall not be embodied in the Title Deed to be issued to the purchaser, but instead the following conditions shall be inserted in such deed "The property shall not be transferred without the written approval of the DR.JSMLM".
- (v) The use of all immovable assets disposed of in terms of this Policy shall be in accordance with the requirements of the Spatial Development Framework as adopted by the Council by ensuring that the conditions of sale include compliance by purchasers within the principles of the said Framework.

- (vi) All immovable assets sales will be done subject to the necessary environmental legislation being complied with by the purchaser in respect of the intended use of the property.
- (vii) Any sale of immovable assets by the municipality which is to be utilised for purposes of housing to be funded and/or subsidised from National and/or Provincial Housing funds shall be done in compliance with the principles, policies and procedures as contained in National and Provincial Housing legislation and any Housing code and/or Land Procurement Procedures prescribed under such legislation.
- (viii) The extent to which the intended disposal of the immovable property will promote the principles of integration, densification, regeneration and compact development, shall be considered in deciding whether to dispose of the property.

Risk management

- **42.** (1) The criteria for the identification, consideration and avoidance of potential risks in the supply chain management system, are as follows –
- (a) Non compliance by the supplier to deliver within the agreed timeframes;
- (b) Supply of inferior goods or services by the supplier;
- (c) Inability of the supplier to provide goods or services as ordered;
- (d) Non adherence to the municipality's Policy with regards to utilisation of preferred suppliers; and
- (e) Procurement of goods or services at prices or of a quality not in the best interest of the municipality.
 - (2) Risk management must include –
- (a) The identification of risks on a case-by-case basis;
- (b) The allocation of risks to the party best suited to manage such risks;
- (c) Acceptance of the cost of the risk where the cost of transferring the risk is greater than that of retaining it;
- (d) the management of risks in a pro-active manner and the provision of adequate cover for residual risks; and
- (e) the assignment of relative risks to the contracting parties through clear and unambiguous contract documentation.

Performance management

43. The Accounting Officer must ensure that an effective internal monitoring system is implemented in order to determine, on the basis of a retrospective analysis, whether the authorised supply chain management processes were followed and whether the measurable performance objectives linked to and approved with the budget and the service delivery and budget implementation were achieved.

Part 4: Other matters

Prohibition on awards to persons whose tax matters are not in order

- 44. (1) The Accounting Officer must ensure that, irrespective of the procurement process followed, no award above R 30 000 (VAT included) is given to a person whose tax matters have not been declared by the South African Revenue Service to be in order.
 - (2) Before making an award to a provider or bidder, a tax clearance certificate from SARS must first be provided as contemplated in paragraph 13(a)(iv).

Prohibition on awards to persons in the service of the state

- **45.** The Accounting Officer must ensure that irrespective of the procurement process followed, no award may be made to a person –
- (a) who is in the service of the state; or
- (b) if that person is not a natural person, of which any director, manager, majority shareholder or stakeholder is a person in the service of the state; or
- (c) who is an advisor or consultant contracted with the municipality in respect of a contract that would cause a conflict of interest

Awards to close family members of persons in the service of the state

- 46. The notes to the annual financial statements must disclose particulars of any award of more than R2 000 (VAT included) to a person who is a spouse, life partner, child or parent of a person in the service of the state, or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months, including –
- (a) the name of that person;

- (b) the capacity in which that person is in the service of the state; and
- (c) the amount of the award.

Ethical standards

- **47.** (1) A code of ethical standards is hereby established, in accordance with paragraph 47(2), for officials and other role players in the supply chain management system of the municipality in order to promote –
- (a) mutual trust and respect; and
 - (b) an environment where business can be conducted with integrity and in a fair and reasonable manner.
 - (2) An official or other role player involved in the implementation of this Supply Chain Management Policy –
- (a) must treat all providers and potential providers equitably;
- (b) may not use his or her position for private gain or to improperly benefit another person;
- (c) may not accept any reward, gift, favour, hospitality or other benefit directly or indirectly, including to any close family member, partner or associate of that person, of a value more than R350;
- (d) notwithstanding paragraph 47(2)(c), must declare to the Accounting Officer details of any reward, gift, favour, hospitality or other benefit promised, offered or granted to that person or to any close family member, partner or associate of that person;
- (e) must declare to the Accounting Officer details of any private or business interest which that person, or any close family member, partner or associate, may have in any proposed procurement or disposal process of, or in any award of a contract by, the municipality;
- (f) must immediately withdraw from participating in any manner whatsoever in a procurement or disposal process or in the award of a contract in which that person, or any close family member, partner or associate, has any private or business interest;
- (g) must be scrupulous in his or her use of property belonging to the municipality;
- (h) must assist the Accounting Officer in combating fraud, corruption, favouritism and unfair and irregular practices in the supply chain management system; and

- (i) must report to the Accounting Officer any alleged irregular conduct in the supply chain management system which that person may become aware of, including
 - (i) any alleged fraud, corruption, favouritism or unfair conduct;
 - (ii) any alleged contravention of paragraph 48(1) of this Policy; or
 - (iii) any alleged breach of this code of ethical standards.
 - (3) Declarations in terms of paragraphs 47(2)(d) and (e) -
- (a) must be recorded in a register which the Accounting Officer must keep for this purpose;
- (b) by the Accounting Officer must be made to the Mayor of the municipality who must ensure that such declarations are recorded in the register.
 - (4) The National Treasury's code of conduct must also be taken into account by supply chain management practitioners and other role players involved in supply chain management.
 - (5) A breach of the code of ethics adopted by the municipality must be dealt with in accordance with schedule 2 of the Local Government: Municipal Systems Act, 2000.

Inducements, rewards, gifts and favours to municipalities, officials and other role players

- **48.** (1) No person who is a provider or prospective provider of goods or services, or a recipient or prospective recipient of goods disposed or to be disposed of may either directly or through a representative or intermediary promise, offer or grant –
- (a) any inducement or reward to the municipality for or in connection with the award of a contract; or
- (b) any reward, gift, favour or hospitality to
 - (i) any official; or
 - (ii) any other role player involved in the implementation of this Policy.
 - (2) The Accounting Officer must promptly report any alleged contravention of paragraph 48(1) to the National Treasury for considering whether the offending person, and any representative or intermediary through which such

person is alleged to have acted, should be listed in the National Treasury's database of persons prohibited from doing business with the public sector.

(3) Paragraph 48(1) does not apply to gifts less than R350 in value.

Sponsorships

- **49.** The Accounting Officer must promptly disclose to the National Treasury and the relevant provincial treasury any sponsorship promised, offered or granted, whether directly or through a representative or intermediary, by any person who is –
- (a) a provider or prospective provider of goods or services; or
- (b) a recipient or prospective recipient of goods disposed or to be disposed.

Objections and complaints

50. Persons aggrieved by decisions or actions taken in the implementation of this supply chain management system, may lodge within 14 days of the decision or action, a written objection or complaint against the decision or action.

Resolution of disputes, objections, complaints and queries

- **51.** (1) The Accounting Officer must appoint an independent and impartial person, not directly involved in the supply chain management processes –
- (a) to assist in the resolution of disputes between the municipality and other persons regarding -
 - (i) any decisions or actions taken in the implementation of the supply chain management system; or
 - (ii) any matter arising from a contract awarded in the course of the supply chain management system; or
- (b) to deal with objections, complaints or queries regarding any such decisions or actions or any matters arising from such contract.
 - (2) The Accounting Officer, or another official designated by the Accounting Officer, is responsible for assisting the appointed person to perform his or her functions effectively.
 - (3) The person appointed must –

- (a) strive to resolve promptly all disputes, objections, <u>complaints</u> or queries received; and
 - (b) <u>submit monthly reports</u> to the Accounting Officer <u>on</u> all disputes, objections, <u>complaints</u> or queries_received, attended to or resolved.
 - (4) A dispute, objection, complaint_or query_may <u>be_referred_to_the_relevant</u> provincial treasury if –
- (a) the dispute, objection, complaint_or query is not resolved within 60 days; or
- (b) <u>no response is forthcoming within 60 days</u>.
- (5) If the provincial t<u>reasury</u> does not or cannot<u>resolve the matter, the</u> dispute, objection, complaint_or query_may be referred to the National Treasury for resolution.
 - (6) This paragraph must not be read as affecting a person's rights to approach a court at any time.

Contracts providing for compensation based on turnover

- 52. If a service provider acts on behalf of the municipality to provide any service or act as a collector of fees, service charges or taxes and the compensation payable to the service provider is fixed as an agreed percentage of turnover for the service or the amount collected, the contract between the service provider and the municipality must stipulate –
- (a) a cap on the compensation payable to the service provider; and
- (b) that such compensation must be performance based.

Payment of sub-contractors or joint venture partners

- **53.** The Chief Financial Officer or an official designated by the Chief Financial Officer may consent to the direct payment of sub-contractors or joint venture partners by way of -
- (a) an approved cession; or
- (b) an agreement for direct payment.

Extending or varying a contract

- **54.** (1) Subject to paragraph 54(2), the municipality on its own initiative or upon receipt of an application from the person, body, organisation or corporation supplying goods or services to the municipality in terms of this Policy, may resolve to extend or vary a contract if —
- (a) the circumstances as contemplated in paragraph 37(1)(a) prevail; or
- (b) with due regard to administrative efficiency and effectiveness, the Accounting Officer deems it appropriate.
 - (2) The municipality may not extend or vary a contract –
- (a) more than once;
- (b) for a period exceeding the duration of the original agreement; or
- (c) for an amount exceeding the original bid value plus any adjustments in terms of the consumer price index.
 - (3) Within one (1) month of the decision referred to in paragraph 54(1), the matters specified in paragraph 54(4) must be –
- (a) published by the municipality at least in an appropriate newspaper circulating within the boundaries of the municipality; and
- (b) displayed at a prominent place that is designed for that purpose by the municipality.
 - (4) The matters to be published or displayed are –
- (a) the reasons for dispensing with the prescribed procedure;
- (b) a summary of the requirements of the goods or services; and
- (c) the details of the person, body, organisation or corporation supplying the goods or services.
 - (5) The functions of the Accounting Officer in terms of paragraph 54 may not be assigned nor delegated.

Short title and commencement

55. This Policy is called the "Supply Chain Management Policy of the DR.JSMLM" and takes effect on ------.

PART B

PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT POLICY

PREAMBLE

WHEREAS the DR. J S Moroka Local Municipality (Dr.jsmlm) aims to improve the quality of life of all citizens and to free the potential of each person within a framework facilitating service delivery, and effective governance; the Council recognized the need for transparent procedures in the application of preferential procurement;

AND WHEREAS economic development plays a crucial role in the creation of a prosperous, equitable, stable and democratic society with decent work and living standards for all in the context of equality in ownership, skills and access to opportunities;

NOW THEREFORE the Council of the Dr.jsmlm resolves in terms of section 2 of the Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act, No. 5 of 2000 to adopt the following preferential procurement policy for the municipality:

SCOPE

1. This policy applies to all contracts for the provision of goods and services to by the municipality.

PURPOSE

2. The purpose of the policy is to provide a framework within which effect can be given to the principle of preferential procurement, while ensuring that fair, equitable, transparent, competitive and cost effective procurement practices are adhered to.

OBJECTIVES

- **3.** The objectives of the policy are to:
 - (a) Provide clarity on the municipality's approach to preferential procurement.
 - (b) Provide access to contracts for historical disadvantaged individuals.
 - (c) Promote SMME participation.
 - (d) Promote capacity development and skills transfer
 - (e) Promote job creation.

(f) Create an enabling contractual environment.

PREFERENCE POINT SYSTEM

- **4.** (1) The Dr.jsmlm's procurement policy is constructed around the Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act, 2000 (Act No. 5 of 2000) and the Regulations (R726 of 10/08/2001) issued in terms thereof. This Act and Regulations requires that:
- (a) A preference point system must be used.
- (b) A number of points must be awarded for price.
- (c) A number of points must be awarded for achieving specific goals.
- (2) The preference point system awards points as follows:

Figure 1 – Preference Point System

	Bids < R 500 000-00	Bids > R 500 000-00
Points for price	80	90
Points for specific goals	20	10
Total	100	100

- (3) The specific goals may include:
 - (a) Contracting with persons historically disadvantaged by unfair discrimination on the basis of:
 - (i) Race
 - (ii) Gender
 - (iii) Disability
 - (b) Contracting with an SMME.
 - (c) Job creation.
 - (d) Local content.
 - (e) Locally based.
 - (f) Using sub-contractors.
 - (g) Capacity development.
 - (h) Youth
- (4) Any specific goal required for consideration in the biding process must be clearly

determined by the Bid Specification Committee and be defined in the bid documentation, taking into account prescriptions of the Construction Industry Development Board [CIDB] in respect of construction contracts.

- (5) A bidder must meet the requirements of all specific goals in order to qualify for the maximum amount of points allocated for specific goals.
- (6) Outputs required to meet the specific goals will be quantified and will form part of the contractual arrangement upon awarding of the contract.

SPECIFIC GOALS OF PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT FOR DR.JSMLM

5. (1) HDI Ownership

- (a) Bidders reflecting an ownership by historically disadvantaged individuals will be given preference points.
- (b) Benefits associated to HDI equity ownership may only be claimed in respect of individuals who are actively involved in the management and daily business of the enterprise, share in the profits of the enterprise, and exercise control over the enterprise, commensurate with their degree of ownership. Where individuals are not actively involved in the management and daily business operations and do not share in the profits and exercise control over the enterprise commensurate with their degree of ownership, benefits associated with equity ownership may not be claimed.
- (c) Should it become evident with the evaluation and monitoring of HDI equity ownership refer to in 5.2[a] above, that it is not being applied or HDI companies have been used as "Fronts", those companies will be disqualified and other penalties may be imposed in terms of Regulation 15 of the PPP Regulations.

(2) Female Ownership

(a) Bidders reflecting female ownership will be given addition preference points.

(3) Disabled Ownership

(a) Bidders reflecting disabled ownership will be given addition preference points

(4) SMME status

(a) Bidders that reflect SMME status, according to the criteria outlined for each sector and sub-sector of the economy will be given preference.

(5) Job creation

(a) Bidders that are able to employ labour intensive work methods (where appropriate) will be given preference.

(6) Local content

(a) Bidders that provide products developed, manufactured, assembled and/or distributed in South Africa will be given preference where applicable, as contemplated in paragraph 34 of the Supply Chain Management Policy.

(7) Local based

Companies located within the jurisdiction of DR JS Moroka municipality

- i. Company located in Dr JS Moroka Municipality
- ii. Company located in Nkangala District municipality
- iii. Company located in Mpumalanga Province
- iv. Company located in RSA

(8) Community empowerment

- (a) Bid documents should be prepared in such a way, as to reflect a commitment to community empowerment. The municipality's policy and strategy in this regard must be adhered to.
 - (i) The municipality may define its objectives, in relation to community empowerment, in the procurement process.
 - (ii) The municipality may define its understanding of the community, including the following aspects:
 - Geographical community: (for example)
 - Residents of the Dr.jsmlm.

- o Residents of specific areas within the Dr.jsmlm.
- Ethnic/cultural/religious community
 - o Community of interest.
- (iii) With regards to each contract, the municipality may define the community in its targeting and the empowerment objectives that it wishes to achieve.
- (iv) Particular specifications included in the bid document will make provision for community empowerment in terms of the procurement process.
- (9) The following points are allocated for specific goals approved by the Dr.jsmlm:

Specific goals proposed		Points allocated	
	Contracting enterprises wholly or partially owned by previous		
1	disadvantaged people. (People disadvantaged by the	8	3
	previous dispensation due to race or other discriminatory	0	
	factors)		
	Contracting with enterprises wholly or partially owned by		
2	female (disadvantaged by the previous dispensation due to	2	1
	gender)		
3	Contracting with enterprises wholly or partially owned by	1	
	disabled people		'
4	Job creation	3	1
5	Support for small enterprises	2	1
6	Local RSA Content	1	1
7	Promoting enterprises located within Dr.jsmlm Area	2	1
8	Youth	1	1
	Total Points	20	10

GENERAL PRINCIPLES GOVERNING THE MUNICIPALITY IN ITS INTERACTION WITH BIDDERS

- **6.** (1) In dealing with bidders biding for municipal work, the municipality will adhere to the basic principles of:
 - (a) Efficiency

- (i) The Council undertake to administer the procurement process in the most efficient manner possible, avoiding time delays and duplication of activities.
- (ii) Where such delays are unavoidable, the Council undertakes to inform all bidders of the nature of the delay and the revised time frames.

(b) Courtesy

(i) All staff members of the municipality will deal with bidders in a courteous and respectful manner.

(c) Transparency

- (i) All bid process will be open to the scrutiny of the public and interested parties.
- (ii) The municipality will take all reasonable steps to ensure that the processes are clearly defined and understandable to all interested parties.

(d) Access to information

(i) The municipality will take reasonable steps to ensure that all bidders have equal access to information on the goods or services to be bided for, as well as the bid process itself.

(e) Fair distribution of work

(i) The municipality will take reasonable steps to make sure that the procurement of goods or services is fairly distributed amongst the service providers. This will be done to avoid the excessive procurement of goods or services from one provider/supplier only.

(f) Competition

(i) The Council will encourage fair competition between suppliers that provide goods and services to it.

CRITERIA TO EVALUATE BID (BID) RESPONSIVENESS AND PREFERENCE POINTS SCORED

7. (1) Regardless of the scope value of the contracts involved, all contracts will be judged on grounds of:

(a) Meeting technical specifications

- (i) Where requested in bid documentation, bidders must describe how they will produce the required outputs outlined in the bid documentation in terms of either goods or services.
- (ii) The ability to produce the required goods or services within the stated time frame may be included as criteria for compliance.

(b) Compliance with bid conditions

- (i) Bids submitted on time.
- (ii) Bid forms signed.
- (iii) All essential information provided.

(c) Tax clearance certificate produced

(i) Bidders must produce a tax clearance certificate obtained from SARS.

(d) Infrastructure and resources available

(i) Bidders must indicate the extent of infrastructure under their control and resources available to enable them to execute the contract.

(e) Size of enterprise and current workload

- (i) Bidders must give an indication of the resources available for the contract they are biding on.
- (ii) Bidders must give an indication of the number and value of other contracts being undertaken by them at the date of bid, as to enable the municipality to ascertain their ability to execute the contract.

(f) Staffing profile

- (i) Bidders must indicate the number of fulltime employees employed by the company in South Africa at the time of biding. Such information must include a breakdown in terms of race and gender at top and middle management levels.
- (ii) Bidders must also indicate the experience of top and middle management staff, especially where the experience of the company as a whole is limited.

(g) Previous experience

- (i) Bidders must indicate the number of years that they have been operating their business.
- (ii) Bidders must provide evidence of previous experience in providing the goods or services under consideration, by providing a minimum of three contactable and relevant references.

(h) Financial ability to execute the contract

- (i) Bidders must indicate the revenue generated by their company in the previous financial year.
- (ii) Bidders must provide an indication of their financial ability to execute the contract.

MINIMUM PARTICIPATION REQUIREMENTS

- **8.** (1) In line with Regulation 8(5) of the Preferential procurement Regulations the municipality hereby determines that:
 - (a) A bid is non-responsive if any one of the criteria listed under 7(1)(a)(b) or (c) is not met.
 - (b) A bid is further non-responsive if it score less than 8 points in terms of criteria 7(1)(d) to (h) (See score sheet part C Annexure J).
- (2) Non-responsive bids must be disqualified and may not take part in the further evaluation.

MECHANISMS TO SUPPORT PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT

9. (1) Determination of bid requirements in relation to bid value

(a) The municipality will set targets for the supply of goods and services, and link specific requirements relating to enterprise with HDI ownership and/or SMME status.

(2) Establishment/maintain a database of SMME service providers

(a) The municipality will establish a database of HDI, SMME and other service providers in order to track their records of services to the municipality.

(3) Identification of Business Opportunities

- (a) Within a month after the Capital and Operating budgets have been approved, the minimum figures (targets) for the supply of goods or services that could be supplied by HDI owned enterprises and SMME's, should be submitted to the respective Portfolio Committee for approval.
- (b) Joint venture opportunities between HDI owned enterprises and SMME's, and other business entities, will be identified and be described in the bid requirements.
- (c) Sub-contracting opportunities for HDI owned enterprises will be supported.

(4) Creation of an enabling environment

(a) The municipality will create an enabling environment to enable SMME: to become part of the supply chain management process. Steps to be taken include:

(i) Surety Requirements

See the SCM Policy, paragraph 21(1)(f) regarding the lesser extent that sureties are called for.

(ii) Access to Bidding Information

Bidding and related information will be made available in a simplified and uncomplicated format to assist new and emerging enterprises and any business or organization bidding for municipal business.

(iii) Bidding Advice Centre

Assistance must be provided by the SCM Unit to increase SMME awareness and share in the supply chain and procurement process. Assistance must be provided for new and emerging SMME's.

(iv) Sub-Contracting

The procurement of goods and services for any project or other requirement of the municipality should cater for the engagement of sub-contractors. This will provide opportunities for smaller businesses to increase their share in public sector procurement.

(v) Proposed Process

- (aa) Bids shall be packaged into suitably sized segments of subcontractors to target SMME's wherever possible.
- (bb) A review of all term (period) contracts shall be undertaken to assess the viability of packaging these into smaller sub-contracts. These bids should be issued in smaller manageable sub-contracts so that preference can be given to local SMME's.
- (cc)Appropriate standards, specifications, delivery dates and related contractual obligations shall be employed to help smaller businesses to cope and compete.

(vi) Early Payment Cycles

- (aa) Small enterprises are entitled to early payment cycles by the municipality.
- (bb) A procedure for processing payments within a maximum of 30 days after certification of invoice must be instituted. Payment times less than 30 days may be introduced subject to discounts.
- (cc)When dealing with SMME's, the above shall not exclude other accommodating measures such as interim or early payment or direct payment of suppliers. Such measures shall however not be regarded as policy or standard procedure, and shall be applied at the discretion of the chief financial officer on an individual contract basis.

(vii) Simplification of Bid Documentation

- (aa) Bid submission documents should be rationalized and simplified to make it easier for small businesses to deal with the paperwork involved in biding.
- (bb) All bid submission forms shall be regularly reviewed and the various bid/contractual documents shall be standardised as far as possible.
- (cc)Essential information shall be consolidated and bid forms reformatted in line with the aims of this policy.

(viii) Retention

(aa) Retention on major contracts by the discretion of the municipality, should be deducted as follows:

CATEGORY	PROJECT VALUE	RETENTION
Α	R0-R500,000.00	5%
В	R500,000.00 and above	10%

In the last payment certificate after the completion of the scope of work, half of the retention deducted since the starting of the project should be released, with the other half to be released after the lapse of the stipulated retention period as would be stipulated on the contract document or on the appointment letter

(ix) Advertising

- (bb) In order to reach the largest number of HDI owned and SMME service providers possible, the municipality will undertake to advertise invitations to bid through a range of media. An executive summary of the bid will be published in the four official languages of Mpumalanga.
- (cc) The municipality will provide an appropriate time period within which bidders can request additional clarification and will be sensitive to the issues of language in this regard.

SHORT TITLE

10. This part of the policy is called the DR. J S Moroka Local Municipality Preferential Procurement Policy.

PART C

SUPPLY CHAIN AND PREFERENTIAL PROCUREMENT GUIDELINES

DEFINITIONS

- 1. For the purpose of this policy, unless the context indicates otherwise, any word or expression to which a meaning has been attached in the Act shall bear the same meaning and means:-
 - (1) "acceptance of bid" the award of a bid to a bid in response to his bid or price quotation;
 - (2) "briefing notes" update information or circular regarding the bid issued from time to time during the submission of bid phase to prospective bidders;
 - (3) "Chief Financial Officer" an officer of the municipality appointed as the Head of the Finance Department and includes any person:-
 - (a) acting in such position; and
 - (b) to whom the Chief Financial Officer has delegated a power, function or duty in respective of such a delegated power, function or duty;
 - (5) "closing date" the date specified in the bid documents for the receipt of the bid;
 - (6) "closing time" the time specified in the bid documents for the receipt of the bid;
 - (7) "consortium" any group of persons submitting a bid to provide services as required by the bid advertisement, irrespective of the existence of a formal agreement or arrangement between them or not, and consortia shall refer to the plural thereof;
 - (8) "consultant": see "professional service provider";
 - (9) "contract" the agreement between parties which is concluded when the municipality accepts a bid/quotation submitted by a bidder;

- (10) "contractor" any natural or legal person/company/closed corporation/firm/joint venture, whose bid has been accepted by the municipality and, for the purposes of this policy, shall include suppliers and service providers;
- (11) "Council" or "municipal council" a municipal council referred to in section 18 of the Local Government: Municipal Structures Act, 1998 (Act No 117 of 1998) and for purposes of this policy, the municipal council of the Municipality of DR.JSMLM;
- (12) "delegated authority" any person/persons/committee delegated with the authority to act for or on behalf of the municipality;
- (13) "disability", in respect of a person, a permanent impairment of a physical, intellectual, or sensory function, which results in restricted, or lack of, ability to perform an activity in the manner, or in the range, considered normal for a human being;
- (14) "equity ownership" the percentage of an enterprise or business owned by individuals or, in respect of a private company, the percentage of a company's shares that are owned by individuals, who are actively involved in the management of the enterprise or business and exercise control over the enterprise, commensurate with their degree of ownership at the closing date of the bid;
- (15) "formal contract" a written contract concluded between DR.JSMLM, signed by the authorized person (in terms of the Delegation of Authority) the Board, and the successful bidder, which contract embodies the terms and conditions of the bid
- (16) "good performance" that the contractor's performance was above average and that the official would have no hesitation in recommending that contractor on another project;
- (17) "goods" those raw materials or commodities which are available for general sale;

- (18) "historically disadvantaged individual (HDI)" a South African citizen:-
 - (a) who, due to the apartheid policy that had been in place, had no franchise in national elections prior to the introduction of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1983 (Act No 110 of 1983) or the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1993 (Act No 200 of 1993) ("the Interim Constitution"); and/or
 - (b) who is female; and/or
 - (c) who has a disability; provided that a person who obtained South African citizenship on or after the coming to effect of the Interim Constitution, is deemed not to be an HDI;
- (19) "implementing agent" the decision maker/manager mandated by the municipality to implement projects and invite bids/quotations for procurement of any nature;
- (20) "joint venture/consortium" an association of persons/companies/closed corporations/firms formed for the purpose of combining their expertise, property, capital, efforts, skill and knowledge in an activity for the execution of a contract;
- (21) "laws" Includes the common law, all legislation (National, Provincial, Local and subordinate), regulations, ordinances, proclamations, guidelines and policies;
- (22) "letter of acceptance" the written letter indicating the acceptance of bid by DR.JSMLM;
- (23) "local" a Professional Service Provider with a permanent office in the area of jurisdiction of the municipality manned by a partner/director with adequate staff and resources to provide the majority of their services without outside support or assistance;
- (24) "management" in relation to an enterprise or business, an activity inclusive of control and performed on a daily basis by any person who is a principal executive officer of the enterprise/business, by whatever name that person may be designated, and whether or not that person is a director;

- (25) "Municipal Manager" the accounting officer appointed in terms of section 82 of the Local Government: Municipal Structures Act, 1998 (Act No 117 of 1998) and being the head of administration and accounting officer in terms of section 55 of the Local Government: Municipal Systems Act, 2000 (Act No 32 of 2000) and includes any person:-
 - (a) acting in such position; and
 - (b) to whom the Municipal Manager has delegated a power, function or duty in respective of such a delegated power, function or duty;
- (26) "panel of service providers" the panel of service providers listed by DR.JSMLM for a specified period as preferred providers of supplies and services to DR.JSMLM;
- (27) "preference" the preference awarded to a bidder in the evaluation of his or her bid in accordance with the provisions of Preferential Procurement System as set out in paragraph 12;
- (28) "principal" a person in a firm who is a partner in a partnership, a sole proprietor, a director in a company established in terms of the Companies Act, or a member of a closed corporation registered in terms of the Closed Corporation Act;
- (29) "prime contractor" the legal entity with whom the municipality will contract;
- (30) "professional services" the provision on a fiduciary basis of services requiring knowledge based expertise;
- (31) "professional services provider (consultant)" any person or body corporate who is under contract to the municipality for the provision of Professional Services;
- (32) "quotation" a written offer which is not submitted in the form of a bid document prescribed by the municipality, but is never-the-less subject to a specification, conditions of purchase and any schedules and/or annexures such as drawings or plans, as applicable;

- (33) "regulations" the Preferential Procurement Regulations, 2001, pertaining to the Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act, 2000 (Act No 5 of 2000);
- (34) "responsible agent" those internal project managers and/or external consultants responsible for the administration of a contract;
- (35) "responsive bid" a bid which conforms to all the terms, conditions and specifications of the bid without material deviation or qualification;
- (36) "service providers" the service providers who have qualified for listing on the panel of service providers and remain to comply with the minimum requirements for listing on the panel;
- (37) "services" the provision of labour and/or work carried out by hand, or with the assistance of plant and equipment, including the input, as necessary, of knowledge based expertise;
- (38) "small, medium and micro enterprises (SMME's)" the same meaning assigned to this expression in the National Small Business Act, 1996 (Act No 102 of 1996);
- (39) "successful bidder" the individual, organization or consortium whose bid has been accepted by DR.JSMLM;
- (40) "bid" a written offer on the bid documents prescribed by the municipality in response to an invitation to bid;
- (41) "bidder" any natural or legal person/company/closed corporation/firm submitting a bid or price quotation;
- (42) "bid sum" the amount stated on the bid documents prescribed by the municipality;

(43) "the Act" the Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act, 2000 (Act No 5 of 2000); and

ACCESS TO BIDDING INFORMATION

2. (1) All potential bids must have access to bid information. A special effort must be made to ensure that bid information reaches previous disadvantaged companies or individuals (PDC's or PDI's).

Proposed process

- The procurement officer must ensure that notices of all bids shall be advertised in the local press and placed on all notice boards and pay-points throughout the municipal area.
- The national press shall be used where applicable.
- Notice of bids and bid documents placed on municipal notice boards shall be in English.
- Bid Advice Service (TAS) points, created in the department requiring the goods or services, shall assist with technical translation and related matters if requested.
- The format and lay-out of bid notices used, shall regularly be reviewed, standardised and made user-friendly.
- Guidelines regarding the completion of bid documentation shall accompany small and medium bids.
- An official's name and contact number/address shall be included in all contract documentation and bid notices for enquiry purposes.
- Upon request TAS will make bid results and awards available to bidders, to evaluate their performance and competitiveness for future bids.
- For transparency, all bid documents shall provide details of the adjudication criteria.

BID ADVICE SERVICES

- **3.** (1) TAS's must be available to all potential bids especially to PDC's and PDI's.
- Proposed process
 - (a) TAS shall be established within each department responsible for issuing and administering bids.

- (b) The function of these TAS's, *inter alia*, will be to:
 - (i) Provide general information on all matters related to municipal bids as well as specific information relating to individual bids.
 - (ii) Where applicable, convene pre-bid site meetings to explain bid requirements and answer questions from prospective bidders.
 - (iii) Assist bidders in preparing bid submission forms, excluding pricing of bids.
 - (iv) Provide language interpretation.
- (c) Introduce or co-ordinate training sessions for prospective bidders regarding general matters related to municipal bids. Training sessions shall be held on a needs basis and adequate measures shall be taken to inform prospective bidders of such sessions.
- (d) Departments should interact and make use of other services and facilities offered by existing national TAS's, and should additionally identify national and local organisations and institutions that focus on the support and growth of small businesses, and establish a co-operative relationship.
- (e) Departmental TAS will not be full-time structures and will only react to requests for assistance. At minimum, departments shall make standing arrangements for access to necessary personnel as and when required.

DEVELOPMENT OF DATA-BASE AND SKILLS LIST

4. (1) A data-base (categorised list with details of business activity and location) of existing and prospective suppliers/bidders shall be established.

Proposed process

(a) The data-base within the procurement division must be establish under the control of the chief financial officer and shall be used to identifying potential bidders especially PDI's and SMME's.

- (b) Based on work done the data-base shall be updated on a regular basis, and shall be made available to all user-departments and to neighbouring municipalities/municipal entities.
- (c) The information contained on the data-base shall be accessible to any organisation/institution outside the municipality upon request to promote the potential opportunities for PDI's and SMME's.
- (d) A monitoring system shall be implemented by the municipal manager to evaluate progress made regarding opportunities afforded to PDI's and SMME's, and to evaluate/adjust the use of the data-base, within the municipality.
- (e) Details of all supplier's and service provider's bids received, adjudication points, bids awarded and completed must be recorded on the database.
- (f) Advertisements reflecting the municipality's intention to establish a database and inviting potential suppliers and service providers to register on the municipal database must be placed in national and local newspapers (See annexures "A" and "B").

EVALUATION PROCEDURES FOR SUPPLIERS OR SERVICE PROVIDERS

- **5.** (1) All applications of potential suppliers or service providers will be evaluated.
 - (2) The purpose of the evaluation process is to assist as may possible suppliers to be placed on the database.

Proposed process

- (a) The evaluation of applications, received from suppliers or service provider to be placed on the municipality's database, will be done by the department requiring the goods or services.
- (b) Each department will establish an evaluation panel consisting of not less than three members of which one must be a senior manager.
- (c) All suppliers and service providers will be evaluated before being placed on the municipality's database.
- (d) The criteria contained in annexure "C" will be used to determine whether a supplier or service provider qualifies to be placed on the supply or service provider database.
- (e) All successful applicants will be informed of the outcome.

(f) Unsuccessful applicants must be assisted to complete the application form correctly to qualify.

PROCUREMENT OF GOODS OR SERVICES WITH A VALUE BETWEEN R1 AND R2000

6. (1) The following procedures for the acquisition of goods and services with a value between R1 and R2000 must be followed.

Proposed process

- (a) A Head of department must apply to the chief financial officer for a petty cash float.
 - (b) Once approved the chief financial officer will issue a cheque to a person nominated by the head of the department which will be responsible for petty cash transactions.
- (c) The responsible person will cash the cheque and keep the cash in a safety box which must be locked away in a safe at the end of each working day.
- (d) Sundry requirements to a maximum value of R2000 may be purchased from the petty cash float.
- (e) The responsible person will obtain verbal quotes and do the purchases.
- (f) The responsible person must at all times ensure that the municipality received values for money spend.
- (g) A monthly reconciliation report (Annexure D) from each manager must be provided to the chief financial officer, including
 - (i) the total amount of petty cash purchases for that month; and
 - (iii) receipts and appropriate documents for each purchase.
- (g) On receipt of the petty cash reconciliation the chief financial officer will issue a new cheque to the value of the amount already spent.

PROCUREMENT OF GOODS OR SERVICES WITH A VALUE BETWEEN R2001 AND R30 000

7. (1) The following procedures for the acquisition of goods and services with a value between R2001 and R30 000 must be followed.

Proposed process

(a) Heads of departments or their delegates must complete and submit an official requisition form, (Annexure "E") to the official tasked with the procurement of

- goods and services in the department, indicating the estimated value of the goods or services,.
- (b) If the Head of Department is of the opinion that not enough suppliers are going to respond he/she may request the procurement official to phone suppliers to respond after obtaining the permission of the accounting officer.
- (c) The official will ensure that the requisition is valid and advertise the requirements on the municipal notice board and website.
- (d) At least three quotations must be obtained.
- (e) The official will summarise the quotations received and submit it to the head of the department for acceptance.
 - (f) If the lowest quotation in terms of price is not accepted the head of the department must submit reasons for the non-acceptance and report the matter to the municipal manager who must make a final ruling.
- (g) An official order will be placed for all goods or services obtained.
- (h) On receipt of the goods a goods received note must be completed and signed by the head of department or his/her delegate.
- (i) After services have been performed the head of the department must certify that the service was performed satisfactory and value for money was obtained.
- (j) All invoices required must be submitted to the creditors department which will attach it to the original requisition, order and goods received document where after it will be submitted for approval by the head of department and payment.

PROCUREMENT OF GOODS OR SERVICES WITH A VALUE BETWEEN R30 001 AND R200 000

(2) The following procedures for the acquiring of goods and services with an estimated price between R30 001 and R200 000 must be followed.

Proposed process

(a) Heads of departments or their delegates must complete and submit an official requisition form, to the official tasked with the procurement of goods and services in the department, indicating the estimated value of the goods or services.

- (b) If the Head of Department is of the opinion that not enough suppliers are going to respond he/she may request the procurement official to phone suppliers to respond after obtaining the permission of the accounting officer.
- (c) The official will ensure that the requisition is valid and advertise the requirements on the municipal notice boards and website.
- (d) At least three written quotations must be obtained from suppliers listed on the municipal database.
- (e) The quotations must be sealed and opened in the presence of the evaluation committee.
- (f) This invitation to quote must be in writing (Annexure "F") and advertised in the local press.
- (g) Only suppliers or service providers which previously have completed a preference certificate for quotations may be used. (Annexure "G").
- (h) The preference claimed must be applied for all quotations greater than R30 000.
- (i) Details of the quotations will be summarised on a summary sheet and submitted to the adjudication committee.
- (j) If the lowest quotation in terms of price and preference claimed is not accepted the adjudication committee must submit reasons for the non-acceptance and report the matter to the municipal manager who must make a final ruling.
- (k) An official order will be placed for all goods and services.
- (I) On receipt of the goods a goods received note will be compiled and signed by the head of department or his/her delegate.
- (m) After services have been performed the head of the department must certify that the service was performed satisfactory and value for money obtained.
- (n) All invoices will be submitted to the procurement department which will attach it to the original requisition, order and goods received documents where after it will be submitted for approval by the head of department and payment by the creditors section of the treasury department.

PROCUREMENT OF GOODS OR SERVICES WITH A PRICE VALUE OF MORE THAN R200 000

- (3) The following procedures for the acquiring of goods and services with an estimated price above R200 000 must be followed:
 - **P**roposed process
- (a) A formal bid must be prepared.
- (b) The following guidelines in the preparation of bid documents must be followed:

LANGUAGE

(i) Bid documentation must be prepared in English.

STANDARD DOCUMENTATION

- (ii) Standard documentation must be included as part of the bid documentation (Annexure "H"). Such standard documentation includes at a minimum:
- T1 Bid Coverpage.
- T2 Bid Instructions.
- Bid specifications and requirements [to be developed by municipal departments on a bid by bid basis].
- T3 Declaration of Interest.
- T4 Preference Certificate.
- T5 Standard Terms and Conditions of Bid.
- T6 Bidder information.
- T7 Authorization Certificate.

DRAFTING OF BID DOCUMENTATION

- (c) Irrespective of by whom the proposal to bid for supplies or services was initiated, the head of department with responsibility in relation to the required supplies or services, must prepare or oversee the preparation of the bid documentation.
 - (d) The head of department must also prepare or oversee the preparation of a bid advertisement in a format substantially similar to that contained in Annexure "I".

(e) Bid documents must be available when bid advertisements are placed, but bid documents may not be issued prior to the placing of the bid advertisements.

Site inspections or explanatory meetings

- (f) Should it be a condition of the bid that a site inspection or explanatory meeting be attended by prospective bidders, this requirement as well as the place and time must be clearly stated in the bid advertisement.
- (g) Proper minutes must be taken of all information disclosed during the site inspection or explanatory meeting, and copies of these minutes should be made available to all interested parties that attended the relevant meeting.
- (h) Where the attendance of the site inspection or explanatory meeting is compulsory to the bid, bidders must be required to certify that they attended the site meeting or explanatory meeting and that they are fully aware of the scope of the bid.

Costs and prices

(i) Bid prices must include delivery costs.

Prices should be fixed, but in the event of non-fixed prices being bided, the prices must be ascertainable and reasonable.

Unless otherwise determined, the costs of packing materials are for the account of the bidder and must be included in the bid price.

Authorization to sign bid

(I) Bidders must complete the Authorization Certificate [T 7], which requires the signatory to indicate whether he or she has been duly authorized to sign the bid.

Preference Certificate [T 4]

(m) Preference points as set out in the Preference Certificate [T 4], are allocated strictly in accordance with the PPPFA.

Bidder Information [T 6]

(n) Over and above the information contained in T6 Heads of departments may request additional information by adding it to what is requested in the T6 document.

EVALUATION PROCEDURES FOR BIDS

General principles

- **7.**(1) In the evaluation of any bid, general constitutional principles and the requirements of administrative justice regulate and determine the validity of any process followed.
- (2) Section 217 of the Constitution of South Africa, Act 108 of 1996, sets out the basic criteria which applies to the procurement of supplies or services by the state, and requires it must do so in accordance with a system which is fair, equitable and transparent, competitive and cost-effective, and provides for categories of preference in the allocation of contracts, and the protection or advancement of persons, or categories of persons, disadvantaged by unfair discrimination.
- (3) From the provisions of section 217 specific criteria are easily ascertainable. It is also clear that these criteria require two distinct, yet inseparable legs to be present in any procurement process. The first leg, requires that fairness, equitability, transparency, competitiveness and cost-effectiveness be incorporated into any evaluation process. The second leg, requires that the process make provision for preferential procurement.
 - (4) The above accordingly requires that for any procurement process to be fair and equitable, the bid process must be open and transparent and the evaluation of bids must take place in accordance with identified criteria which are applied in an impartial and unbiased evaluation. In evaluating and applying the bid criteria to bids, the following considerations must be kept in mind:

Fairness

(a) The concept of fairness is not an immutable one and may change with the passage of time. Fairness is the generic umbrella concept under which all the other considerations reside as specific aspects of the element of fairness. Fairness however remains a creature of context, requiring consideration of all surrounding aspects to determine its presence or not. Despite its reluctance to be firmly grasped, basic requirements or examples of fairness can be identified.

- (b) The element of 'fairness' requires that bid documents have been fairly compiled and supplied to all bids. The parties involved in the evaluation process must deal fairly and justly with each bid submitted i.e. what applies to the one, applies to the other.
- (c) The principle of fairness also incorporates the right to administrative justice into the evaluation process, requiring the absence of *mala fides*, fraud, bribery and other illegalities in the total procurement process.
- (d) Fairness further requires that the norms, criteria or weighting used in the evaluation process are objective and dependable and do not exclude or prejudice any bidder unfairly or unreasonably.
- (e) The value-orientated spirit of the Constitution should therefore pervade the whole process ensuring the fair and equitable treatment of all bidders. Administrative justice requires not only no bias in the process, but also demands that each bidder, successful or not, and where requested, be provided with reasons for the specific outcome.

Equitability

(f) Equitability incorporates the element of equality into procurement. Each bid should therefore, taking into account the acceptability and compliance of the bid, be treated equally and equitably.

- (g) This requires that evaluation criterion, weighting system and the measurement of compliance with the bid documentation to be applied equally in the evaluation of each bid. Failure to do so opens the door to unequal treatment and an actionable violation of the equitability principle.
- (h) Risks of infringement of the equitability principle can also be found in the provision of an unequal opportunity to certain bidders to amend or vary a bid, inequality being present in the failure to afford a similar opportunity to other bidders who could potentially amend their bids to a competitive level.

Transparency

- (i) Transparency relates to the general principle of administrative justice requiring any bid evaluation process to be open and transparent. Section 195 of the Constitution also underwrites this principle by requiring a sound public administration where the principle of openness and transparency are advanced.
- (j) Accordingly, the evaluation process must be sufficiently open to bidders, to afford bidders where required, sufficient feedback regarding the bid evaluation, short listing of bidders, reasons for disqualification, and the awarding of the bid. This approach is in line with the important fundamental right of access to information.

Competitiveness

(k) Any competition between bidders must be open and competitive. The procurement process should accordingly encourage effective competition through procurement methods suited to facilitate competition and provide DR.JSMLM with the best value for money. (l)

ompetition may however be influenced by preferences relating to the advancement of persons, or categories of persons, disadvantaged by unfair discrimination, locally based contractors or SMME's. Such variation from the principle of open competition is justifiable as a remedial step towards the rectification and empowerment of persons previously disadvantaged, the strengthening of local suppliers and providers and the establishment of capacity for SMME's.

(m) Open competition may further be enhanced by ensuring that the potential pool of bidders is not arbitrarily restricted, unless such restriction is due to providing bid advertisements to service providers listed on the service provider panel only. Competition should further be enhanced by providing bidders with reasonable notification of bid opportunities and adequate time within which to bid. Costs involved in biding should also not be so high as to deter potential bidders.

Cost-effectiveness

- (n) Cost-effectiveness relates to the 'value for money'-analysis. Price alone is not always the best or most reliable indicator of value for money. Price as a norm can lead to rigid and inflexible consideration of bids, with the lowest bid more often than not, not being the best. The inherent challenge therefore, is to achieve affordability and a net benefit to DR.JSMLM by considering all relevant costs and benefits involved in the bid.
- (o) However, where lower bids are passed over, the reasons for doing so must be reasonable and accountable, and may require deviations from the bid specifications or shortcomings in quality, availability or compatibility to be highlighted. This though will be deemed necessary only in very exceptional circumstances and strictly in accordance with the PPPFA's regulation 9.

Ultra vires

(p) An important aspect and incorporated in the general principle of legality of all bids is that of *ultra vires*, which requires that the calling of the bid be duly authorized. The bid process must take place within the Policy framework and

be conducted with the necessary approvals by the authorized bodies or officials having been obtained.

EVALUATION PROCEDURES FOR RESPONSIVENESS

- 8. (1) Before any bid is evaluated in terms of preference or price the bid evaluation committee must determine whether the bid is a responsive bid. Non-responsive bids should be disregarded and not evaluated further. A bid can be regarded as non-responsive if it does not meet the three criteria stipulated in section 6(a)(b) and (c). If the bidder scores less than 8 out of a possible 10 points in the remaining criteria stipulated in 6 (d)-(g) the bid must also be treated as a non-responsive bid. Annexure "I" has been developed to assist the evaluation committee to determine responsiveness.
 - (2) The following criterias must be applied to determine responsiveness:

(a) Technical specifications

- (i) Bids are adjudicated in terms of:
 - (aa) Comply with technical specifications. Each specification, requirement must be met or responded to.
 - (bb) Schedule of quantities must have been completed.
 - (ii) The bid evaluation committee member must score this category in terms of the following statements and record the reasons for not awarding the maximum points allowed:

Description	Compliance awarded
Bidder meets the technical specification as required.	Yes
Bidder does not meet all the technical specification as required.	No
Score motivation:	

(b) General conditions

- (i) The bid must also be evaluated for compliance with the bid requirements, such as completion of all bid documentation, signing of certificates and submission of required documents and data.
- (ii) Bids containing any one or more of the following errors or omissions will be rejected:
 - (aa) Pages to be completed removed from the document (therefore not submitted).
 - (bb) Scratching out/ writing over rates/ painting over rates / use of correcting fluid.
 - (cc) Failure to attend compulsory site inspections / compulsory briefing sessions.
 - (dd) Bid form not signed and all pages of bid documents not initialed.
 - (ee) No authority for signatory submitted.
 - (ff) Enterprise particulars not provided.
 - (gg) The bid has been submitted after the closing date and time.
- (iii) The bid evaluation committee member must score this category in terms of the following statements and record the reasons for not awarding the maximum points allowed:

Description	Compliance
Description	awarded
Bidder complies with the general conditions as required.	Yes
Bidder does not comply with the general conditions as required.	No
Score motivation:	

(c) Tax clearance certificate

- (i) A tax clearance certificate from SARS must be submitted with each tender.
- (ii) The bid evaluation committee member must score this category in terms of the following statements and record the reasons for not awarding the maximum points allowed:

Description Compliance	Description	Compliance
------------------------	-------------	------------

	awarded
Bidder has submitted a tax clearance certificate as required.	Yes
Bidder has not submitted a tax clearance certificate as required.	No
Score motivation:	

(d) Infrastructure and resources available

- (i) Evaluate the following in terms of the size, nature and complexity of the goods and/or services required:
 - (aa) Physical facilities.
 - (bb) Plant and equipment available for the project which is owned by the bidder.
 - (cc)Plant and equipment the bidder intends renting, should the project be awarded to him.
- (ii) The bid evaluation committee member must score this category in terms of the following statements and record the reasons for not awarding the maximum points allowed:

Description	Points awarded
Bidder has the necessary infrastructure and resources available to	2
successfully execute the contract	
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has all the necessary	1
infrastructure and resources available to successfully execute the	
contract	
Bidder does not have the necessary infrastructure and resources	0
available to execute the project.	
Score motivation:	

- (iii) Note: With regard to rented plant and equipment the adjudicator must establish whether:
 - (aa) The plant hire company has the equipment available for the bidder; and

(bb) Whether the bidder's creditworthiness and /or financial standing will allow him to rent plant.

(e) Size of enterprise and current workload

- (i) Evaluate the bidder's position in terms of:
 - (aa) Previous and expected current annual turnover.
 - (bb) Current contractual obligations.
 - (cc) Capacity to execute the contract.
- (ii) The bid evaluation committee member must score this category in terms of the following statements and record the reasons for not awarding the maximum points allowed:

Description	Points awarded
Bidder has the necessary capacity available to successfully	2
execute the contract.	
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has all the necessary	1
capacity available to successfully execute the contract.	
Bidder does not have the necessary capacity available to execute	0
the project.	
Score motivation:	

(iii) Note: Combine the contractor's current obligations with the impact this contract will have, and compare with the turnover of the previous year and the estimated turnover for the current year.

(f) Staffing profile

- (i) Evaluate the bidder's position in terms of:
 - (aa) Staff available for the contract.
 - (bb) Qualifications and experience of key staff to be utilized on this contract.
- (ii) The bid evaluation committee member must score this category in terms of the following statements and record the reasons for not awarding the maximum points allowed:

Description	Points awarded

2
1
0

(iii) Note: The availability of staff is particularly important if the enterprise does not have the necessary previous experience.

(g) Previous experience

- (i) Evaluate the Bidder's position in terms of his previous experience. Pay particular attention to the following:
 - (aa) Relevant experience in the technical field.
 - (bb) Experience of contracts of similar size.
 - (cc)Contract some or all of the reference to obtain their input.
 - (iii) The bid evaluation committee member must score this category in terms of the following statements and record the reasons for not awarding the maximum points allowed:

Description	Points awarded
Bidder has the necessary previous experience to successfully	2
execute the contract.	
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has the previous	1
experience to successfully execute the contract.	
Bidder does not have the necessary experience to execute the	0
project	
Score motivation:	

(iii) Note: In the case where there is doubt the bidder's experience the adjudicator should establish whether it will be possible to provide assistance, for example through the contractor development programme, or by employing a construction and materials manager on the project. Should such support be available, 2 points may be awarded.

(h) Financial ability

- (i) Evaluate the bidder's financial ability to execute the contract. Pay particular attention to the following:
 - (aa) Surety proposed.
 - (bb) Estimated cash flow.
 - (cc)Contact the bidder's bank manager and assess his financial ability to execute the contract.
- (ii) The bid evaluation committee member must score this category in terms of the following statements and record the reasons for not awarding the maximum points allowed:

Description	Points awarded
Bidder has the necessary financial ability to successfully execute the	2
contract	
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has the financial ability to	1
successfully execute the contract.	
Bidder does not have the financial ability to execute the project.	0
Score motivation:	

(iii) Note: In the case where there is doubt about the bidder's financial ability the adjudicator should establish whether it will be possible to provide assistance, for example through the contractor development programme, or by utilizing a project account or other method to effect quick payment. Should such support be available, 2 points may be awarded.

EVALUATION PROCEDURES FOR PRICE AND SPECIAL OBJECTIVES

- **9.** (1) All responsive bids will be finally evaluated for price and special objectives.
 - (2) A 80/20 preference point system in respect of procurement with an estimated value of less than or equal to R500 000, and a 90/10 preference point system in respect of procurement with an estimated value of greater than R500 000 will be applied.
- (3) Depending on the value of the procurement either 80 or 90 points are awarded to the bidder who bids the lowest price, and proportionately fewer points are awarded to those with higher prices.
- (4) The remaining 20 or 10 points will be awarded for HDI equity ownership and other specific goals.

Price

- (5) Points allocated for price will be evaluated in accordance with the following principles.
 - (a) Price thresholds up to R500 000:-

A maximum of 80 points is allocated to price on the following basis:

Where: Np = the number of bid adjudication points awarded for price.

Pt = the bid sum (corrected if applicable) of the responsive bid under consideration.

Pmin = the bid sum (corrected if applicable) of the lowest responsive bid.

(b) Contracts over R500 000:-

A maximum of 90 points is allocated to price on the following basis:

Where: Np = the number of bid adjudication points awarded for price.

- Pt = the bid sum (corrected if applicable) of the responsive bid under consideration.
- Pmin = the bid sum (corrected if applicable) of the lowest responsive bid.

Special objectives

- (6) The compliance of the bidder with the Preference Certificate [T 4] must be evaluated in accordance with the objectives reflected in Part B section 5 of the Supply Chain and Procurement Policy and repeated hereunder: These are example of points allocation not fixed: points will be allocated as per the objective of the that particular project.
 - (a) A maximum of **8/20** (or **4/10**) points will be awarded for HDI Equity Ownership.
 - (b) A maximum of 2/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for Female Ownership.
 - (c) A maximum of 1/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for Disabled Ownership.
 - (d) A maximum of **2/20 (or 1/10) points** will be awarded to bidders who are SMME.
 - (e) A maximum of 3/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for job creation.
 - (f) A maximum of 1/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to local bidders.
 - (g) A maximum of 3/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to bidders who are based in the DR.JSMLM.
- (7) Failure by a bidder to complete the Preference Certificate, must be seen as noncompliance with the bid requirements, and requires that the bid be treated as an invalid bid.

PDI Equity Ownership

- (8) Claims for equity ownership for HDI's must be considered as follows:
 - (a) Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of HDI's.

- (b) As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, **no preference points** are awarded to public companies.
- (c) The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by HDI's:

(i) NEP = [NOP X EP] / 100

Where:

NEP = number of points awarded for equity ownership of PDI's

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership of PDI's

EP = is the percentage of equity ownership claimed by the bidder for HDI's within the enterprise

- (d) Equity claims for a Trust will only be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee and a beneficiary and must be actively involved in the management and daily operation of the trust.
- (e) A consortium or Joint Venture (JV) can be entitled to equity ownership if the percentage of the total contract value which will be executed by each party in the consortium or JV is indicated and the percentage equity ownership and control of each party is indicated as applicable for private companies.

NOTE:

Each consortium or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on that percentage of the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV member.

- (f) Total number of points scored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be calculated in the following manner:
 - (i) Part Point Entitlement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member
 - (aa) PPE = [NOP x (% of contract to be executed)] / 100

Where:

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership for consortia/JVs

(ii) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

$$CEP = [PPE \times EP]/100$$

Where:

CEP = number of points awarded to the consortium/JV member

PPE = part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as per (a) above.

EP = the percentage equity ownership within the consortium/JV member

(iii) Total number of points scored by consortium/JV (NEP)

NEP = the total of the CEP's [points obtained per consortium/JV]

- (g) In the event that the percentage of PDI Equity Ownership claimed by the bidder changes after the submission of the bid or the award of the contract, the bidder must notify DR.JSMLM of such change.
- (h) Equity ownership of PDI's may not be claimed in respect of individuals who are not actively involved in the management of an Organization or business and who do not exercise control over the Organization or business commensurate with their degree of ownership.

Female Equity Ownership

- (9) Claims for equity ownership for female must be considered as follows:
 - (a) Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of female.
 - (b) As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, **no preference points** are awarded to public companies.
 - (c) The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by female:
 - (i) NEP = [NOP X EP] / 100

Where:

NEP = number of points awarded for equity ownership of female

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership of female

EP = is the percentage of equity ownership claimed by the bidder for female within the enterprise

- (d) Equity claims for a Trust will only be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee and a beneficiary and must be actively involved in the management and daily operation of the trust.
- (e) A consortium or Joint Venture (JV) can be entitled to equity ownership, based on the following:
 - (i) It must be indicated what percentage of the total contract value will be executed by each party in the consortium or JV and the managers from each party must be indicated according to the percentage equity ownership and control as applicable for private companies.

NOTE: Each consortium or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on that percentage of the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV member.

- (f) Total number of points scored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be calculated in the following manner:
 - (i) Part Point Entitlement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member
 - (aa) PPE = [NOP x (% of contract to be executed)] / 100

Where:

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership for consortia/JVs

(bb) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

$$CEP = [PPE X EP] / 100$$

Where:

CEP = number of points awarded to the consortium/JV member

PPE = part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as per (a) above.

EP = the percentage equity ownership within the consortium/JV member

(cc) Total number of points scored by consortium/JV (NEP)

NEP = the total of the CEP's [points obtained per consortium/JV]

- (g) In the event that the percentage of female Equity Ownership claimed by the bidder changes after the submission of the bid or the award of the contract, the bidder must notify DR.JSMLM of such change.
- (h) Equity ownership of female may not be claimed in respect of individuals who are not actively involved in the management of an Organization or business and who do not exercise control over the Organization or business commensurate with their degree of ownership.

Disabled Equity Ownership

- (a) The maximum points for Disabled Equity Ownership that may be claimed is 1 or 1 points.
- (b) Claims for equity ownership for disabled persons must be considered as follows:
 - (i) Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of disabled persons.
 - (ii) As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, no preference points are awarded to public companies.
 - (iii) The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by disabled persons:

(aa) NEP = [NOP X EP] / 100

Where:

NEP = number of points awarded for equity ownership of disabled persons.

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership of disabled persons

EP = is the percentage of equity ownership claimed by the bidder for disabled persons within the enterprise

- (c) Equity claims for a Trust will only be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee and a beneficiary and must be actively involved in the management and daily operation of the trust.
- (d) A consortium or Joint Venture (JV) can be entitled to equity ownership, based on the following:
 - (i) It must be indicated what percentage of the total contract value will be executed by each party in the consortium or JV and the managers from each party must be indicated according to the percentage equity ownership and control as applicable for private companies.

NOTE: Each consortium or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on that percentage of the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV member.

- (e) Total number of points scored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be calculated in the following manner:
 - (aa) Part Point Entitlement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member

PPE = [NOP x (% of contract to be executed)] / 100

Where:

- NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership for consortia/JVs
- (bb) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

CEP = [PPE X EP] / 100

Where:

CEP = number of points awarded to the consortium/JV member

PPE = part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as per (a) above.

EP = the percentage equity ownership within the consortium/JV member

(cc) Total number of points scored by consortium/JV (NEP)

NEP = the total of the CEP's [points obtained per consortium/JV]

- (f) In the event that the percentage of Disabled Equity Ownership claimed by the bidder changes after the submission of the bid or the award of the contract, the bidder must notify Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality of such change.
- (g) Equity ownership of disabled persons may not be claimed in respect of individuals who are not actively involved in the management of an Organisation or business and who do not exercise control over the Organisation or business commensurate with their degree of ownership.

SMME's

- (11) (a) Bidder must indicate whether organization biding is a small, medium or micro enterprise as defined in the Small Business Act 102 of 1996:
 - (b) If response to paragraph 19 is affirmative, bidders must complete the following:

	(i)	Sector or sub-sector	
	(ii)	Size or class	
	(iii)	Number of full-time employ	/ees
	(iv)	Total annual turnover	
 (v) Total gross asset value		committee must evaluate the bids separately a form similar to one attached as annexure on committee must summarise the scores of	
	the bi	d adjudication committee.	
Job creati	on		
(b)	The foll		on that may be claimed are 3 and 1 points. Der to calculate the number of points scored
	Whe	ere:	
	A =	number of points claimed	d for job creation.
	B =	the maximum number of	points awarded for job creation.
	C =	number of locally recruite	ed employees.
	D =	total employees working	on the contract.

(c) Job creation points claimed: points (max of 3 or 1 points)

RSA content

- (13) (a) The maximum points for locally based bidders that may be claimed is 1 **or 1 points.**
 - (b) The 1 or 1 points will be awarded for the following:
 - (i) 1 or 1 points for a company based in the municipal area, where 100% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in South Africa.
 - (c) RSA Content points claimed:..... points (max of 1 or 1 points.)

Locally based

- (14) (a) The maximum points for locally based bidders that may be claimed is **3 or 1** points.
 - (b) The 3 or 1 points will be awarded for the following:
 - (i) **3 or 1 points** for a company based in the municipal area, where 100% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the municipal area.
 - (ii) **2 or 0 points** for a Mpumalanga-based company, where 75% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the Mpumalanga Province.
 - (iii) **1 or 0 point** for a Mpumalanga-based company, where 50% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the Mpumalanga Province.
 - (d) Locally based points claimed:..... points (max of 3 or 1 points)

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY PROCUREMENT DOCUMENTS

ANNEXURE A

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

ADVERTISEMENT CALLING FOR PLACEMENT ON SERVICE PROVIDER PANEL

Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality is in the process of establishing a database system of service providers to be utilised from time to time as business opportunities arise.

Examples of business opportunities existing at Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality are the following:-

i. Advertising and promotion (signage and banners, murals, paintings, exhibitions, communication and marketing)

- ii. Architecture (office design, flowers, plants, landscaping, interior decorators)
- iii. Artwork
- iv. Catering services (equipment, food, drinks)
- v. Cleaning services (cleaning chemicals, cleaning equipment)
- vi. Corporate ware (uniforms, epaulettes and badges)
- vii. Courier services viii. Event management
- ix. Financial services (audit [internal and external], financial advisors, insurance tax, accounting, forensics, performance audits)
- x. Furniture suppliers
- xi. Human resources (recruitment, training skills, counselling)
- Information technology (hardware, software, networks, training software applications, solutions, maintenance)
- Legal services
- xiv. Office automation (faxes, photocopiers)
- xv. Printing and publishing
- xvi. Property management services (facilities maintenance, building constructions, electrical, plumbing)
- xvii. Security services (all categories)
- xviii. Stationery suppliers
- Transport services (taxi, shuttle, furniture removals, freight)
- Travel and tourism services (air ticket bookings, travel agencies, car rentals, accommodation)
- xxi. Professional services (consulting firms: e.g. strategic planning, business consulting)
- xxii. Mechanical (pumps, valves, air valves, pipes, water meters, vehicles, machinery, crane services, pressure vessels [annual testing] and elevator inspections)
- xxiii. Electrical (motors and services, cables, cleaning transformer oil, electrical equipment: instrumentation, equipment and services and electronic spares)
- xxiv. Civil (building equipment and paint)
- xxv. Operations (chemical, lab equipment, research and weigh bridges) [annual testing])
- xxvi. Stores (diesel, petrol and tyres)
- xxvii. General (fire extinguishers)

Application forms to register as a service provider can be obtained from:

The Municipal Manager Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality Private Bag X4012 SIYABUSWA 0472

Tel· (013) 973-1101 (013) 973-0973 Fax:

Only registered service providers will be considered when bids are awarded or services obtained.

The Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality retains the right to request and verify further information from any potential service provider.

Disclaimer:

Placement on the Service Provider Panel does not guarantee that any work will be awarded.

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

APPLICATION FORMS FOR SUPPLIERS OR SERVICE PROVIDERS

SERVICE PROVIDER APPLICATION FORM

Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality is in the process of establishing a database system of service providers to be utilised from time to time as business opportunities arise.

Examples of business opportunities existing at Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality are the following:

- a. Advertising and promotion (signage and banners, murals, paintings, exhibitions, communication and marketing)
- b. Architecture (office design, flowers, plants, landscaping, interior decorators)
- c. Artwork
- d. Catering services (equipment, food, drinks)
- e. Cleaning services (cleaning chemicals, cleaning equipment)
- f. Corporate ware (uniforms, epaulettes and badges)
- g. Courier services
- h. Event management
- Financial services (audit [internal and external], financial advisors, insurance tax, accounting, forensics, performance audits)
- j. Furniture suppliers
- k. Human resources (recruitment, training skills, counselling)
- I. Information technology (hardware, software, networks, training software applications, solutions, maintenance)
- m. Legal services
- n. Office automation (faxes, photocopiers)
- o. Printing and publishing
- p. Property management services (facilities maintenance, building constructions, electrical, plumbing)
- q. Security services (all categories)
- r. Stationery suppliers
- s. Transport services (taxi, shuttle, furniture removals, freight)
- t. Travel and tourism services (air ticket bookings, travel agencies, car rentals, accommodation)
- u. Professional services (consulting firms: e.g. strategic planning, business consulting)
- v. Mechanical (pumps, valves, air valves, pipes, water meters, vehicles, machinery, crane services, pressure vessels [annual testing] and elevator inspections)
- w. Electrical (motors and services, cables, cleaning transformer oil, electrical equipment: instrumentation, equipment and services and electronic spares)
- x. Civil (building equipment and paint)
- y. Operations (chemical, lab equipment, research and weigh bridges) [annual testing])
- z. Stores (diesel, petrol and tyres)
- aa. General (fire extinguishers)

In order to be registered on the Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality supplier database of products and services an application form must be completed and submitted to the municipality for attention (addressee) before or on 12:00 am on [date] at:

The Municipal Manager
Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality
Private Bag X4012
SIYABUSWA
0472

All supplier information will be treated strictly confidential.

CORPORATE DETAILS

1.	Title: (Prof/ Dr/ Mr/ Mrs/ Ms)
2.	Surname: (name of contact person)
3.	Name of business:
4.	Registered name of business:
5.	Physical address of business:
6.	Postal / Postnet address of business:
	(This is the address to which an Invitation to Bid / enquiry and orders / contracts must be sent to)
7.	E-mail address:
8.	Telephone numbers of business: Code:
9.	Cell phone number of business: Number:
10.	Name of accounting officer:
11.	Identification number:
12.	Contact person fax number: Code:
13.	Is this a dedicated fax number? (Y/N):
14.	Enterprise/ company Income Tax No.: (Insert personal income tax number if a one person business, and personal income tax numbers of partners, if a partnership)
15.	VAT registration no:
16.	Corporate entity registration no.:
17.	Type of enterprise: (eg. partnership, company, cc, one person business etc.)
18.	Other / Sub offices:
19.	Country of registration or incorporation:
20.	Manner of participation:
21.	Business Sector:

22.	Total number of emp	oloyees:			
	Full time:				
	Part time:				
23.	Did your firm exist u	nder a previous name? (y/n):		
23.1	If yes, what was its p	orevious name?			
23.2	Who were the owner	rs/partners/directors?			
24.	List all the partner shareholding:	s, proprietors and sha	reholders	by name, identi	ty number, citizenship and
Name		ID number	Citizen- Ship	Date of Ownership	% Share- Holding/Ownership
			•		
Note: W	here owners are themsel	ves a corporate entity or part	tnership, plea	ase identify such.	
25.	Percentage of total s	shares/ownership by eac	h of the foll	lowing groups:	
9	% African male	% Coloured male	% I	ndian male	% White male
%	African female	% Coloured female	% In	ndian female	% White female
26.	List the following inf the enterprise:	ormation for each partne	er, propriet	or, shareholder,	director and senior officer of

Title	Name	Race	Gender M/F	Disabled Yes/No	% of time devoted to enterprise

27. Management structure:

(Percentage of management on executive level in each of the following groups)

% African male	% Coloured male	% Indian male	% White male
% African female	% Coloured female	% Indian female	% White female

SECTION B

HDI AND FEMALE EMPOWERMENT PROFILE

The following definitions serve as a guide as to how Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality interprets HDI, PDE female empowerment:-

"Historically Disadvantaged Enterprises (HDE)" means historically disadvantaged enterprises, where at least 50% of ownership and control vests in HDI's, and HDI's in the enterprise have not been given voting shares or interest just to capture or retain contracts, and HDI's participate in the day to day management and decision-making of the enterprise and have the aptitude and potential to understand all issues involved in the running of the enterprise including knowledge of the product and market within which their enterprise operates.

"Historically Disadvantaged Individuals (HDI)" means a South African citizen who falls into the population groups that had no franchise under the previous dispensation, female of all races and a person with a disability. It is incumbent on individuals to demonstrate their claims to fall into such population groups on the basis of identification and association with and recognition by the members of such group.

"Small, Medium and Micro Enterprises (SMME's)" bears the same meaning as assigned to this expression in the Small Business Act 102 of 1996.

"Female" means a female person who is a South African citizen, and includes female from all racial groups.

"Female-owned Enterprises (WOE)" means an enterprise where at least 50% of the voting shares or interests are held and controlled by Female, and Female in the enterprise have not been given voting shares or interest just to capture or retain contracts, and Female participate in the day to day management and decision-making of the enterprise and have the aptitude and potential to understand all issues involved in the running of the enterprise including knowledge of the product and market within which their enterprise operates. The WOE must have a sales or turnover of less than R25 million a year.

Based on the above definitions, does your enterprise qualify as:-

1.	an HDE enterprise (y/n):	
2.	an WOE enterprise (y/n):	
3.	an SMME (y/n):	

SERVICE PROVIDER PROFILE

<u>Please note:</u> Where any specific query does not apply to your enterprise, please mark the relevant query as not applicable (**NA**), and do not just leave the query blank.

PART A - BANKING INFORMATION

1.	Please attach an origina	al cancelled cheque or an original bank verification letter.
2.	Bank:	
2.1.	Branch number/code:	
2.2	Branch location:	
2.3	Bank Account number:	
2.4	Account type:	
3.	Terms of payment::	
3.1	Payment transactions: I	ndicate your preferred method of payment by marking the appropriate block:
	Payment by Dr or	JS Moroka Local Municipality cheque
4.		B transfer ervices your business can manufacture and/or supply to Dr JS Moroka Local space, the information may be provided as a separate annexure)

NO	CATEGORY	X
1.	Advertising and promotion	
2.	Architecture	
3.	Artwork	
4.	Catering services	
5.	Cleaning services	
6.	Corporate ware	
7.	Courier services	
8.	Event management	
9.	Financial services	
10.	Furniture suppliers	
11.	Human resources	
12.	Information technology	
13.	Legal services	
14.	Office automation	

NO	CATEGORY	X
15	Printing and publishing	
16	Property management services	
17	Security services	
18	Stationery suppliers	
19	Transport services	
20	Travel and tourism services	
21	Professional services	
22	Mechanical services	
23	Electrical services	
24	Civil services	
25	Operational services	
26	Stores	
27	General	

5.	Is your business: (Please tick)	
	An agent	
	Manufacturer	
	Distributor	
	Consultant	
	Contractor	
	Provider of Professional services	
	Other (specify)	
DADT	D. FINANCIAL	
PAKI	B - FINANCIAL	
1.	Are there any pending legal proceeding business ever been declared bankrupt?	gs or previous judgements against your business or has your ? (y/n):
1.1	If yes, please elaborate:	
PART	C - TECHNICAL	
1.	Is your business a permit holder under	the SABS MARK SCHEME? (y/n):
1.1	If yes, indicate product(s) for which peri	mits are held, including permit numbers:
2.	Are you working to National or Internati	onal Standards? (y/n):
2.1	If yes, indicate products and to which si	tandards:

PART D - QUALITY

1.	Does your business operate a Quality Management System covering the product/service applying
	for? (y/n):
1.1	If yes, please elaborate:
2. H	as your Quality Management System been assessed and certified by any National / Internationally
	recognised accredited body? (y/n):
2.1	If yes, please provide copy of certificate.
<u>PAR</u>	T E – SAFETY
1.	Does your business have an Occupational Health and Safety Policy complying to the Occupational
	Health and Safety Act (OHASA)? (y/n):
2.	Are you registered with Compensation of Occupational Injuries and Diseases Act (COID)? (y/n):
2.1	If yes, please provide COID registration number:
<u>PAR</u>	T F - ENVIRONMENTAL
1.	Do you have an Environmental Policy in place? (y/n):
2.	Does your facility routinely work with any hazardous substances? (y/n):
3.	Does your enterprise comply with applicable environmental legislation and policy? (y/n):
<u>PAR</u>	T G – HUMAN RESOURCES
1.	Does your organisation confirm to the requirements of employment equity? (y/n):
2.	Briefly state your enterprise's empowerment and affirmative action policy:

3.	What is your commitment to training and development of employees?
4.	Do you have clear conditions of employment and workplace policies and procedures in place? (y/n):
4.1	If yes, please list them:
<u>PART</u>	H – FACILITIES, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT
1.	List the major items of equipment, plant and vehicles owned by the firm: (If insufficient space, the information may be provided as a separate annexure)
2.	Provide proof of organisational capability and practice profile to deliver the required supplies or services: (If insufficient space, the information may be provided as a separate annexure)

105

3.	Provide proof of personnel capacity and experience: (If insufficient space, the information may be provided as a separate annexure)
1.	List the four largest contracts/assignments completed or in the process of being completed by yearterprise in the last 3 years:

our

Scope of work	Contracted by whom	Contact person	Tel no.	Contract fee amount

SF	\sim T	\sim	M I	П

SERVICE PROVIDER DECLARATION

- Each service provider must fill in or sign the service provider declaration in order to be considered 1. for listing on the Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality service provider panel.
- Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality reserves the right to require of any service provider at any time substantiate any information provided in any manner the municipality may require. 2.

SERVICE PROVIDER DECLARATION

I, the undersigned,

Warrant that I am authorised by my organisation/enterprise/firm/company to provide the information contained in this application and that all information it is both true and correct.

I further specifically declare that the claims made regarding HDI, PDE, WOE and SMMME status are true and correct, and that I, or any member of my organisation, will immediately inform Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality of any change in the mentioned status, irrespective of the consequences it may have regarding continued or future placement on the service provider panel of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

I further specifically declare that I or none of the directors or managers principle shareholders or stakeholders are not in the service of the state or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months or;

whether a spouse, child or parent of the provider or of a director, manager, shareholder or stakeholder referred to in paragraph 13(b)(ii) is in the service of the state, or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months.

I agree that in the event that any claims made or information provided in this application is found to be false or fraudulently provided, Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may in addition to any other remedy it may have:

- recover all costs, losses or damages incurred or sustained by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality as a result of the provision of false or fraudulent information from my organisation; and/or
- cancel any contract which may have been concluded with the service provider; and/or
- claim any damages that Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may suffer by having to make less favourable arrangements after such cancellation; and/or
- prohibit the organisation or individual from future contracts with Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality (black listing).

Signature		Date				
Capacity						
Duly authorised to sign on behalf of						

DOCUMENTATION TO BE PROVIDED

Please attach copies of the following documents to your application (where applicable):

- Service Provider Application Form duly completed and signed.
- Company/CC/Trust/other Registration documents.
- VAT registration certificate (where applicable).
- Copy of COID registration certificate (where applicable).
- Any other registration certificate pertaining to your relevant industry, e.g. SOB for Security companies;
 ECB (Electrical Contractors Board) etc.
- Original cancelled cheque or an original bank verification letter.
- Latest municipal account
- Company Organogram, showing Holding and Subsidiary company(s) as well as operating divisions.
- Corporate Profile.

ANNEXURE C

EVALUATION FORM FOR SUPPLIERS OR SERVICE PROVIDERS

Is supplier prohibited from doing business with public sector (Nat Treasury Database) Y / N

NO	CRITERIA	POINTS	SCORE	REMARKS
1	Has name of individual or	1		
	company been supplied			
2	Has address details been supplied	1		
3	Has list of partners, proprietors	1		
	and shareholders been supplied			
4	Has HDI and female profile been	1		
	supplied			
5	Has bank information been	1		
	supplied			
6	Has financial detail been supplied	1		
7	Does applicant meets safety	1		
	standard			
8	Does applicant meets	1		
	environmental requirements			
9	Does applicant meets quality	1		
	standard			
10	Does applicant meets equity	1		
	employment criteria			
11	Can applicant meet goods or	1		
	services standards			
12	Has applicant done similar work	1		
13	Has declaration been signed	1		
14	Have applicable documents been	1		
	provided			
15	Is the provider's municipal account	1		
	paid up to date			

An applicant must score 10 out of 15 points to qualify for placement.

ANNEXURE D

PETTY CASH RECONCILIATION REPORT

DEPARTMENT:
Responsible Officer:
Contact Number:
Month:

loat		·	R	R
Date	Description of goods purchased	Vote Number	Amount	Balance Available

Signature	Respons	ible Officer

ANNEXURE E

												
	MU	NISIPALI	TEIT DR JS	MOROKA	LOCAL M	UNICIPA	LITY	·				
REKWISSIE VIR DIREKTE AANKOPE												
REQUISITION FOR DIRECT PURCHASI										No		
MEMORANDUM AAN/TO: DIE TESOURI	ER / THE T	REASURE	ER .							Best. Nr.		
										Order No.		
Naam en adres van leweransier / Name	and addre	ss of sup	plier		_			No.	_			
					Besluit/De					Kt.Nr.		
					Kontrak/C	Contract			_	Cr.No.		
					Bid							
	Poskode/F	Postal			1	,						
	code	00101			Besluit/Ko	ontrak/Bi	d					
					Decision/	Contract	/Bid					
Beskrywing	Eenh	. Prys	Pos Nr.	VAT	Hoev.	P	rys	B.	ΓW	Tota	al	
			Vote									
Description		Price	No.	Dept	Qty.		rice		AT	Tota		
	R	С		1		R	С	R	С	R	С	
							-	-				
				Totaal/To	ntal							
Kwotasies van Leweransiers/Quotations o	of Suppliers	Kont	takpersoon/0									
TWO LOCIO VALLED WOLD TO TO A GOOD TO TO	л сарриото.	110111	.anporocon,	oomaar po								
									Departeme	ntshoof/Departme	ent Head	
Aangevra deur/Requested by	Fondse be	eskikbaar/l	Funds availa	able	Goedgek	eur deur	/Approv	red by	1	•		
	R							•				
										l Manager/Mu	nisipale	
Voorletters en Van/Initials and Surname Datum/Date							<i></i>		Bestuurd	er		
					Voorlettei Surname		n/Initials	s and				
					Sumame							
									Tesourie	r/Treasurer		
Handtekening/Signature Datum/Date	Handteke	ning/Signa	iture		Handteke	ning/Sig	nature	Datum/Date	Datum/D	ate		

ANNEXURE F

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

INVITATION TO PROVIDE QUOTATIONS FOR SUPPLIES OF SERVICES

INVITA	ATION TO PROVIDE QUOTATIONS F	FOR THE PROV	ISION OF []
	Moroka Local Municipalityg of quotes]	[short exp	oosition of Dr.js	smlm needs	giving r	ise to
quota 12:00	S Moroka Local Municipality tions for [], van on [], van on [] at: dressee / Bidbox], Dr JS Moroka	which quotat	ions must reac	h the munic	ipality b	efore
Tel·	(013) 973-1101		Fax [.]	(013)973	s-0973	

Quotations must be in writing and must clearly indicate the relevant supply or service for which is being quoted. Bids transmitted by fax or e-mail will be accepted, although Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality accepts no responsibility for ensuring that quotations are timeously received by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

Quotations will not be considered unless the following information has been furnished:

- (i) full name;
- (ii) identification number or registration number of company;
- (iii) tax reference number:
- (iv) VAT registration number, if any; and
- (v) if a natural person, whether he or she is in the service of the state, or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months; or
- (vi) if not a natural person, whether any of its directors, managers, principal shareholders or stakeholders is in the service of the state, or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months; or
- (vii) whether a spouse, child or parent of the provider or of a director, manager, shareholder or stakeholder referred to in (vi) is in the service of the state, or has been in the service of the state in the previous twelve months.
 - ("in the service of the state" means to be -
 - (a) a member of any municipal council, any provincial legislature, the National Assembly or the National Council of Provinces;
 - (b) a member of the board of directors of any municipal entity;
 - (c) an official of any municipality or municipal entity;
 - (d) an employee of any national or provincial department, national or provincial public entity or constitutional institution within the meaning of the Public Finance Management Act, 1999 (Act No 1 of 1999);
 - (e) a member of the accounting authority of any national or provincial public entity; or
 - (f) an employee of Parliament or a provincial legislature)

Important Note:

(i) Quotations with a value over R10 000 (VAT included) <u>must</u> be accompanied by a tax clearance certificate from the South African Revenue Services that provider's tax matters are in order; and

(ii) Quotations over a value of R30 000 (VAT included) <u>must</u> be accompanied by the Preference Certificate for Quotations duly completed, which certificate is available on request from [addressee] at Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality supports empowerment of the previously disadvantaged, female, local economic development and SMME's.

Queries can be directed to [contact person] at Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

MUNICIPAL MANAGER

ANNEXURE G

PREFERENCE CERTIFICATE FOR QUOTATIONS

NOTE:

General conditions:

- 1. With the exception of service providers described in paragraph 2 below, the Preference Certificate <u>must</u> be completed by all service providers. Failure to complete and sign the Preference Certificate will invalidate the quote.
- 2. Service providers who are not citizens of the Republic of South Africa, or do not have their registered office or main place of business in the Republic, need <u>not</u> complete the Preference Certificate.
- 3. Preference for "Mpumalanga presence," will be awarded to service providers located in the Mpumalanga Province. Preference for local content means that portion of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price that is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the Mpumalanga Province.
- 4. A fixed **20 or 10 point** preference system will apply to all quotations.
- 5. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may require any service provider to provide reasonable proof of any preference claimed.
- 6. In the event that Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality detects that any information provided, is incorrect or has been provided fraudulently or is in any way unsubstantiated, that quotation will be declared invalid.
- 7. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality reserves the right to take appropriate further action against any party involved or implicated in any fraudulent action involving the provision of any fraudulent or unsubstantiated information.
- 8. A service provider awarded a contract as a result of preference claimed, may not subcontract more than 25% of the value of the contract to a person who is not an HDI or woman or does not qualify for such preference.

General definitions:

"Consortium or Joint Venture" means an association of persons for the purpose of combining their expertise, property, capital, efforts, skill and knowledge in an activity for the execution of a contract;

"Control" the position and exercise of legal authority and power to manage the assets, goodwill and daily operations of a business and the active and continuous exercise of appropriate managerial authority and power in determining the policies and directing the operations of the business;

- "Disability" means, in respect of a person, a permanent impairment of a physical, intellectual, or sensory function, which results in restricted, or lack of, ability to perform an activity in the manner, or within the range, considered for a human being;
- "Equity Ownership" the percentage of an enterprise or business which is owned by HDI's or female, or in the case of a company, the percentage of shares that is owned by HDI's or female who are actively involved in the management and daily business operations of the enterprise and exercise control over the enterprise, commensurate with their degree of ownership at the closing date of the bid. Where HDI's and female are not actively involved in the management and daily business operations and do not exercise control over the enterprise commensurate with their degree of ownership, preference points for equity ownership may not be claimed;
- "Historically Disadvantaged Individuals (HDI)" means a South African citizen who falls into the population groups that had no franchise under the previous dispensation, female of all races and a person with a disability. It is incumbent on individuals to demonstrate their claims to fall into such population groups on the basis of identification and association with and recognition by the members of such group:
- "Management" in relation to an enterprise or business, means an activity inclusive of control and performed on a daily basis, by any person who is a principal executive officer of the enterprise or business, by whatever name the person may be designated;
- "Owned" the act of owning which has all the customary elements of ownership, including the right of decision-making and sharing all the risks and profits commensurate with the degree of ownership interest as demonstrated by an examination of the substance, rather than the form of ownership arrangements;
- "Small, Medium and Micro Enterprises (SMME's)" bears the same meaning as assigned to this expression in the Small Business Act 102 of 1996;
- "**Trust**" means the arrangement through which the property of one person is made over or bequeathed to a trustee to administer such property for the benefit of another person;
- "Trustee" means any person, including the founder of a trust, to whom property is bequeathed in order for such property to be administered for the benefit of another;
- "Female" a female person who is a South African citizen, and includes female from all racial groups.

Preference Points award:

Preference points will be allocated as follows:

- (a) A maximum of 8/20 (or 4/10) points will be awarded for HDI Equity Ownership.
- (b) A maximum of 2/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for Female Ownership.
- (c) A maximum of 1/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for Disabled Ownership.
- (d) A maximum of 2/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to bidders who are SMME.
- (e) A maximum of 3/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for job creation.
- (f) A maximum of 1/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to local bidders.
- (g) A maximum of 3/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to bidders who are based in the Dr.jsmlm area.

Note: preference points (where necessary) must be rounded off to two decimal figures.

PREFERENCE POINTS CLAIM FORM

HDI Equity Ownership

- The maximum points for HDI Equity Ownership that may be claimed is 8 or 4 points.
- 2. Claims for equity ownership for HDI's must be considered as follows:
- (e) Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of HDI's.
- (f) As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, **no preference points** are awarded to public companies.
- (g) The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by HDI's:

NEP = [NOP X EP] / 100

Where:

NEP = number of points awarded for equity ownership of HDI's

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership of HDI's

- EP = is the percentage of equity ownership claimed by the bidder for HDI's within the enterprise
- (e) Equity claims for a Trust will only be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee and a beneficiary and must be actively involved in the management and daily operation of the trust.
- (f) A consortium or Joint Venture (JV) can be entitled to equity ownership, based on the following:
 - (a) It must be indicated what percentage of the total contract value will be executed by each party in the consortium or JV and the managers from each party must be

indicated according to the percentage equity ownership and control as applicable for private companies.

NOTE: Each consortium or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on that percentage of the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV member.

- (b) Total number of points scored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be calculated in the following manner:
 - (g) Part Point Entitlement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member

PPE =
$$[NOP \times (\% \text{ of contract to be executed})] / 100$$

Where:

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership for consortia/JVs

(h) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

$$CEP = [PPE \times EP] / 100$$

Where:

CEP = number of points awarded to the consortium/JV

member

PPE = part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as

per (a) above.

EP = the percentage equity ownership within the

consortium/JV member

(i) Total number of points scored by consortium/JV (NEP)

NEP = the total of the CEP's [points obtained per

consortium/JV]

- 1. In the event that the percentage of HDI Equity Ownership claimed by the bidder changes after the submission of the bid or the award of the contract, the bidder must notify Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality of such change.
- 2. Equity ownership of HDI's may not be claimed in respect of individuals who are not actively involved in the management of an Organisation or business and who do not exercise control over the Organisation or business commensurate with their degree of ownership.

2. Female Equity Ownership

- 4. The maximum points for Female Equity Ownership that may be claimed is 2 or 1 points.
- 5. Claims for equity ownership for female must be considered as follows:
- (i) Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of female.
- (ii) As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, no preference points are awarded to public companies.
- (iii) The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by female:

$$NEP = [NOP \times EP] / 100$$

Where:

NEP = number of points awarded for equity ownership of female

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership of female

EP = is the percentage of equity ownership claimed by the bidder for female within the enterprise

- (h) Equity claims for a Trust will only be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee and a beneficiary and must be actively involved in the management and daily operation of the trust.
- (i) A consortium or Joint Venture (JV) can be entitled to equity ownership, based on the following:
 - (a) It must be indicated what percentage of the total contract value will be executed by each party in the consortium or JV and the managers from each party must be indicated according to the percentage equity ownership and control as applicable for private companies.

NOTE: Each consortium or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on that percentage of the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV member.

- (b) Total number of points scored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be calculated in the following manner:
 - (aa) Part Point Entitlement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member

PPE = [NOP x (% of contract to be executed)]
$$/ 100$$

Where:

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership for consortia/JVs

(bb) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

$$CEP = [PPE \times EP] / 100$$

Where:

CEP = number of points awarded to the consortium/JV member

PPE =part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as per (a) above. EP =the percentage equity ownership within the consortium/JV member Total number of points scored by consortium/JV (NEP) (cc) NEP =the total of the CEP's [points obtained per consortium/JV] 6. In the event that the percentage of female Equity Ownership claimed by the bidder changes after the submission of the bid or the award of the contract, the bidder must notify Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality of such change. 7. Equity ownership of female may not be claimed in respect of individuals who are not actively involved in the management of an Organisation or business and who do not exercise control over the Organisation or business commensurate with their degree of ownership. 8. Female Equity Ownership% = Points claimed (max of 2 or 1 points) **Disabled Equity Ownership** 9. The maximum points for Disabled Equity Ownership that may be claimed is 1 or 1 points. 10. Claims for equity ownership for disabled persons must be considered as follows: Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of disabled persons. As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, **no preference points** are awarded to public companies. The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by disabled persons:

3.

(i)

(ii)

(iii)

 $NEP = [NOP \times EP] / 100$

	Where:			
	NEP =	number	of points awarded	for equity ownership of disabled persons.
	NOP =	the max persons		points awarded for equity ownership of disabled
	EP =	-	ercentage of equity	ownership claimed by the bidder for disabled persons
(j)		eneficiary		y be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee ively involved in the management and daily operation
(k)	A conso		Joint Venture (J	V) can be entitled to equity ownership, based on the
	(a)	by each indicate	party in the consc	percentage of the total contract value will be executed rium or JV and the managers from each party must be percentage equity ownership and control as applicable
	NOTE:			or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on f the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV
	(b)		umber of points so	ored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be g manner:
		(aa)	Part Point Entit	lement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member
			PPE = [NOP x	(% of contract to be executed)] / 100
			Where:	
			NOP =	the maximum number of points awarded for equity

ownership for consortia/JVs

(bb) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

	CEP	P = [PPE X E	CP] / 100
	When	re:	
	СЕР		number of points awarded to the consortium/JV member
	PPE :	•	part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as per (a) above.
	EP =		the percentage equity ownership within the consortium/JV member
	(cc) Total	l number of p	points scored by consortium/JV (NEP)
	NEP		the total of the CEP's [points obtained per consortium/JV]
b	idder changes a	after the sub	age of Disabled Equity Ownership claimed by the omission of the bid or the award of the contract, Moroka Local Municipality of such change.
ir C	ndividuals who Organisation or	are not a business	d persons may not be claimed in respect of actively involved in the management of an and who do not exercise control over the nmensurate with their degree of ownership.
	Disabled Equity of the max of 1 or 1 po		% = Points claimed
i's			
The maximum	n points for bein	g an SMME	that may be claimed is 2 or 1 points.
	icate whether or Small Business		oiding is a small, medium or micro enterprise as 1996:
Yes		No	
If response to	paragraph 5.2	is affirmative	e, bidders must complete the following:
Sector or sub	-sector		

SMME's

4.1

4.2

4.3

4.3.1

4.3.2	Size or class	
4.3.3 N	Number of full-time employees	
4.3.4	Total annual turnover	
	Fotal gross asset value fixed property excluded)	
4.4 SMN	IE points claimed:	points (max of 2 or 1 points)
Job crea	ation	
	-	hat may be claimed are 3 and 1 points. to calculate the number of points scored for job creation:
	Where:	
	A = number of points	claimed for job creation.
	B = the maximum nu	mber of points awarded for job creation.
	C = number of locally	recruited employees.
	D = total employees w	rorking on the contract.
5.3 Job cr	reation points claimed:	points (max of 3 or 1 ponts)
RSA cor	ntent	
6.1	The maximum points for locally	based bidders that may be claimed is 1 or 1 points.
6.2	The 1 or 1 points will be award	ed for the following:
S		ised in the municipal area, where 100% of the supplies or total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or
6.3 RS	SA Content points claimed:	points (max of 1 or 1 points)
Locally I	based	

- 14. The maximum points for locally based bidders that may be claimed is **3 or 1** points.
- 15. The 3 or 1 points will be awarded for the following:
- (13) **3 or 1 points** for a company based in the municipal area, where 100% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the municipal area.
- (14) **2 or 0 points** for a Mpumalanga-based company, where 75% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the Mpumalanga Province.
- (15) **1 or 0 point** for a Mpumalanga-based company, where 50% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the Mpumalanga Province.
 - 16. Locally based points claimed:..... points (max of 3 or 1 points)

ANNEXURE H

STANDARD BID DOCUMENTATION

This Annexure E contains the Standard Bid Documentation to be included in any bid for supplies or services by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality. The documents contained are:

- T1 Bid Coverpage
- T 2 Bid Instructions
- T 3 Declaration of Interest
- T 4 Preference Certificate
- T 5 Standard Terms and Conditions of Bid
- T 6 Bidder information
- T7 Authorisation Certificate

DID COVER DACE	
BID COVER PAGE [Details of contact person]	
Tel:[]	
Fax:[]	
E-mail: []	
BID REF: [Description of bid]	

- 1. Bids have been invited in terms of an advertisement published in the [Newspaper] and [Newspaper] on [date] for the supply of the above bid.
- 1.1 A compulsory site inspection / explanatory meeting must be attended by prospective bidders at [address] at [time] on [date]. Prospective bidders will be expected to sign the attendance register.
- 1.2 Bidders are required to furnish a non-refundable bid deposit of R200.00 on collection of documentation [if applicable]. No bid will be accepted unless such a deposit was submitted in the form of a bank cheque payable to Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, or cash on acquiring documentation.
- 2. Bids must be submitted in a sealed envelope or container, which envelope or container must clearly indicate the bid number and description of bid, and must be addressed to the under-mentioned address:

Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality Private Bag X4012 SIYABUSWA 0472

- 3. Separate envelopes must be used for each bid invitation.
- 4. The name and address of the bidder must appear on the back of the envelope or container. It is the bidders responsibility to ensure that the bidders details, time and date of submission are recorded in the bid record book.
- 5. Bids must be posted to reach the addressee before, but not later than 12:00 am on [day + date].
- 6. Bids delivered by hand must be placed in the bid box of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.
- 7. No bids received by telegram, telex, facsimile or e-mail will be accepted.
- 8. Prices quoted must remain valid for a period of 90 days and will be binding to the successful bidder.

12

Т 1

- 9. The following documentation are attached hereto and bidders must ensure that all the relevant documents are completed and submitted as part of the bid:
 - (i) T 2 Bid instructions
 - (ii) T 3 Declaration of Interest
 - (iii) T 4 Preference Certificate
 - (iv) T 5 Standard Terms and Conditions of Bid
 - (v) T 6 Bidder information
 - (vi) T 7 Authorisation Certificate
 - (vii) Conditions and Specifications of Bid
- 10. The following conditions must be complied with:
- 10.1The Conditions and Specifications of Bid.

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

- 10.2The Preference Certificate must be completed.
- 10.3All declarations and authorisations must be duly signed.
- 11. Every bid will be scored and awarded points out of a maximum of 100 points.
- 12. A fixed 20 (or 10) points of the maximum of 100 points is allocated to calculate preference in terms of the Preference Certificate.
 - (a) A maximum of 8/20 (or 4/10) points will be awarded for HDI Equity Ownership.
 - (b) A maximum of 2/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for Female Ownership.
 - (c) A maximum of 1/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for Disabled Ownership.
 - (d) A maximum of 2/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to bidders who are SMME.
 - (e) A maximum of 3/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for job creation.
 - (f) A maximum of 1/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to local bidders.
 - (g) A maximum of 3/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to bidders who are based in the DR.JSMLM.
- 13. Bidders who are awarded the bid as a result of preference claimed in the Preference Certificate relating to, may not subcontract more than 25 percent of the value of the bid to a person who is not a HDI or to an organisation who is not a HDE.
- 14. The conditions contained in T 5 (Standard Terms and Conditions of Bid), as well as any other conditions contained in this bid, are applicable and requires compliance.
- 15. Any contract awarded on false information furnished by the bidder, may, without derogating from other remedies available to Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, be cancelled at the sole discretion of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

Your sincerely		
MUNICIPAL MANAGER		

DATE

BID INSTRUCTIONS T 2

1. The bid documents have been drafted to ensure that essential information is furnished upon the correct completion of the documents. Where there is insufficient space, or additional particulars are required to be furnished, such must be provided on a separate annexure, clearly indicated.

- 2. Bid documents may not be retyped or redrafted, but photocopies of the original documents may be used.
- 3. Bid documents may be completed by mechanical devices such as typewriters, alternatively black ink must be used to fill in the documents.
- 4. Bidders must ensure that no pages are missing from the bid documents, and that the pages of the bid are numbered consecutively. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality shall not be held liable with regard to claims arising from the fact that pages are missing or duplicated.
- 5. Firm bid prices and delivery periods are preferred, and bidders must clearly state whether prices and delivery periods will remain firm for the duration of the contract or not.
- 6. Bids must be strictly to specification. In cases where items are not to specification, deviations must be clearly indicated.
- Bid prices must be quoted in South African currency and in the specified units, unless the contrary is clearly indicated.
- 8. All the documents herewith form part of the bid and failure to comply with any part thereof may invalidate a bid.
- 9. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may issue Briefing Notes during the submission phase of bids which may contain amendments or information that may assist bidders in articulating their bids.
- 10. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may require as a condition of the bid that a site inspection or explanatory meeting be attended by prospective bidders. This requirement will be clearly stated in the bid advertisement as well as in the bid documentation.
- 11. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality requires the furnishing of a non-refundable bid deposit together with the drawing of bid documentation (if applicable). Where such a non-refundable bid deposit is requested in the bid documentation, no bid will be accepted unless such a deposit (or cash) is submitted in the form of a bank cheque payable to Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality before submission of the bid.
- 12. Bids must be submitted to the addressee before the closing time. Bids submitted after the closing time shall be considered late, and will not be admitted for consideration. In exceptional cases and where no suitable bid was received by closing time, the Delegated Authority (Manager / Board) may admit a late bid for consideration.

Declaration of interest T 3

1.	Any person, including persons employed by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, or persons who act
	on behalf of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, or persons having a kinship with persons
	employed by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, including a blood relationship, may make an offer
	or offers in terms of this bid invitation. In view of possible allegations of favouritism or bias,
	should the resulting bid, or part thereof, be awarded to persons employed by Dr JS Moroka Local
	Municipality, or to persons who act on behalf of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, or to persons
	connected with or related to them, it is required that the bidder or his authorised representative
	shall declare any interest of whatever nature and/or relationship (including blood relationship) to
	any employees, or persons who act on behalf of, or persons connected with or related to Dr JS
	Moroka Local Municipality.

2.	In order to give effect to the above, the following questionnaire must be completed and submitted with the bid:	
2.1	Are you, or any person connected to you, employed by Dr JS Moroka Local Municip	*YES / NO
	If yes, state the particulars:	
2.2	Do you, or any person connected with the bidder, have any relationship (family, friend, other) with a person employed by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, who may be involved in the evaluation and adjudication of this bid?	*YES / NO
	If yes, state the particulars:	
2.3	Are you, or any person connected with the bidder, aware of any relationship (family, friend, other) between the bidder and any person employed by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, who may be involved in the evaluation and adjudic	*YES / NO
	of this bid?	a
	If yes, state the particulars:	
2.4	Are you, or any person connected with the bidder working for the state or state cont	rolled
	department during the last twelve months utility or section 21 company?	*XTEC /NO

If yes, state the particulars:

*YES / NO

SIGNATURE	BID NUMBER	DATE
POSITION OF SIGNATORY	NAME OF BIDDER COMPANY	

• Delete whichever is not applicable

Preference Certificate

T 4

NOTE:

BEFORE COMPLETING THIS CERTIFICATE, BIDDERS MUST STUDY THE STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF BID AS WELL AS THE CONDITIONS CONTAINED IN THIS CERTIFICATE.

General conditions:

- 1. With the exception of bidders described in paragraph 2 below, the Preference Certificate must be completed by all bidders. Failure to complete and sign the Preference Certificate will invalidate the bid.
- 2. Bidders who are not citizens of the Republic of South Africa, or do not have their registered office or main place of business in the Republic, need <u>not</u> complete the Preference Certificate.
- 3. Preference for local content means that portion of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price that is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the local region as specified below.
- 3.1 Preference for Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality presence," will be awarded to bidders located in the Municipal area, if bids were advertised on a national level.
- 3.2 Preference for "South African presence," will be awarded to bidders located in South Africa, if bids were advertised on an international level.
- 4. A fixed 10 or 20 point preference system will apply to all bids.
- 5. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may require any bidder to provide reasonable proof of any preference claimed.
- 6. In the event that Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality detects that any information provided, is incorrect or has been provided fraudulently or is in any way unsubstantiated, Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may declare that bid non-compliant.
- 7. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality reserves the right to take appropriate further action against any party involved or implicated in any fraudulent action involving the provision of any fraudulent or unsubstantiated information.
- 8. A bidder awarded a contract as a result of preference claimed, may not subcontract more than 25% of the value of the contract to a person who is not an HDI or woman or does not qualify for such preference.

General definitions:

"Consortium or Joint Venture" means an association of persons for the purpose of combining their expertise, property, capital, efforts, skill and knowledge in an activity for the execution of a bid;

"Control" the position and exercise of legal authority and power to manage the assets, goodwill and daily operations of a business and the active and continuous exercise of appropriate managerial authority and power in determining the policies and directing the operations of the business;

"Disability" means, in respect of a person, a permanent impairment of a physical, intellectual, or sensory function, which results in restricted, or lack of, ability to perform an activity in the manner, or within the range, considered for a human being;

"Equity Ownership" the percentage of an enterprise or business which is owned by HDI's or female, or in the case of a company, the percentage of shares that is owned by HDI's or female who are actively involved in the management and daily business operations of the enterprise and exercise control over the enterprise, commensurate with their degree of ownership at the closing date of the bid. Where HDI's and female are not actively involved in the management and daily business operations and do not exercise control over the enterprise commensurate with their degree of ownership, preference points for equity ownership may not be claimed;

"Historically Disadvantaged Individuals (HDI)" means a South African citizen who falls into the population groups that had no franchise under he previous dispensation, female of all races and a person with a disability. It is incumbent on individuals to demonstrate their claims to fall into such population groups on the basis of identification and association with and recognition by the members of such group;

"Management" in relation to an enterprise or business, means an activity inclusive of control and performed on a daily basis, by any person who is a principal executive officer of the enterprise or business, by whatever name the person may be designated;

"Owned" the act of owning which has all the customary elements of ownership, including the right of decision-making and sharing all the risks and profits commensurate with the degree of ownership interest as demonstrated by an examination of the substance, rather than the form of ownership arrangements;

"Small, Medium and Micro Enterprises (SMME's)" bears the same meaning as assigned to this expression in the Small Business Act 102 of 1996;

"**Trust**" means the arrangement through which the property of one person is made over or bequeathed to a trustee to administer such property for the benefit of another person;

"Trustee" means any person, including the founder of a trust, to whom property is bequeathed in order for such property to be administered for the benefit of another;

"Female" a female person who is a South African citizen, and includes female from all racial groups.

Preference Points award

Preference points will be allocated as follows:

- (a) A maximum of 8/20 (or 4/10) points will be awarded for HDI Equity Ownership.
- (b) A maximum of 2/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for Female Ownership.
- (c) A maximum of 1/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for Disabled Ownership.
- (d) A maximum of 2/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to bidders who are SMME.

- (e) A maximum of 3/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded for job creation.
- (f) A maximum of 1/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to local bidders.
- (g) A maximum of 3/20 (or 1/10) points will be awarded to bidders who are based in the DR.JSMLM.

Note: preference points (where necessary) must be rounded off to two decimal figures.

PREFERENCE POINTS CLAIM FORM

HDI Equity Ownership

- 17. The maximum points for HDI Equity Ownership that may be claimed is 8 **or 4 points**.
- 18. Claims for equity ownership for HDI's must be considered as follows:
- (l) Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of HDI's.
- (m) As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, **no preference points** are awarded to public companies.
- (n) The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by HDI's:

$NEP = [NOP \times EP] / 100$

Where:

NEP = number of points awarded for equity ownership of HDI's

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership of HDI's

- EP = is the percentage of equity ownership claimed by the bidder for HDI's within the enterprise
- (j) Equity claims for a Trust will only be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee and a beneficiary and must be actively involved in the management and daily operation of the trust.
- (k) A consortium or Joint Venture (JV) can be entitled to equity ownership, based on the following:
 - (a) It must be indicated what percentage of the total contract value will be executed by each party in the consortium or JV and the managers from each party must be indicated according to the percentage equity ownership and control as applicable for private companies.

NOTE: Each consortium or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on that percentage of the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV member.

- (b) Total number of points scored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be calculated in the following manner:
 - (I) Part Point Entitlement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member

PPE = [NOP x (% of contract to be executed)]
$$/ 100$$

Where:

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership for consortia/JVs

(m) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

$$CEP = [PPE \times EP] / 100$$

Where:

CEP = number of points awarded to the consortium/JV

member

PPE = part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as

per (a) above.

EP = the percentage equity ownership within the

consortium/JV member

(n) Total number of points scored by consortium/JV (NEP)

NEP = the total of the CEP's [points obtained per consortium/JV]

1. In the event that the percentage of HDI Equity Ownership claimed by the bidder changes after the submission of the bid or the award of the contract, the bidder must notify Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality of such change.

- 2. Equity ownership of HDI's may not be claimed in respect of individuals who are not actively involved in the management of an Organisation or business and who do not exercise control over the Organisation or business commensurate with their degree of ownership.

2. Female Equity Ownership

- 4. The maximum points for Female Equity Ownership that may be claimed is 2 or 1 points.
- 5. Claims for equity ownership for female must be considered as follows:
- (i) Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of female.
- (ii) As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, no preference points are awarded to public companies.
- (iii) The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by female:

$NEP = [NOP \times EP] / 100$

Where:

NEP = number of points awarded for equity ownership of female

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership of female

- EP = is the percentage of equity ownership claimed by the bidder for female within the enterprise
- (o) Equity claims for a Trust will only be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee and a beneficiary and must be actively involved in the management and daily operation of the trust.
- (p) A consortium or Joint Venture (JV) can be entitled to equity ownership, based on the following:

(a) It must be indicated what percentage of the total contract value will be executed by each party in the consortium or JV and the managers from each party must be indicated according to the percentage equity ownership and control as applicable for private companies.

NOTE: Each consortium or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on that percentage of the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV member.

- (b) Total number of points scored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be calculated in the following manner:
 - (aa) Part Point Entitlement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member

PPE = [NOP x (% of contract to be executed)]
$$/ 100$$

Where:

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership for consortia/JVs

(bb) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

$$CEP = [PPE \times EP] / 100$$

Where:

CEP = number of points awarded to the consortium/JV

member

PPE = part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as

per (a) above.

EP = the percentage equity ownership within the

consortium/JV member

	(cc) Total number of points scored by consortium/JV (NEP)
	NEP = the total of the CEP's [points obtained per consortium/JV]
	 In the event that the percentage of female Equity Ownership claimed by the bidder changes after the submission of the bid or the award of the contract the bidder must notify Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality of such change.
	7. Equity ownership of female may not be claimed in respect of individuals who are not actively involved in the management of an Organisation or business and who do not exercise control over the Organisation or business commensurate with their degree of ownership.
	8. Female Equity Ownership% =
3. Disabled Equity Ownership	
	 The maximum points for Disabled Equity Ownership that may be claimed is 1 or 1 points.
	10. Claims for equity ownership for disabled persons must be considered as follows:
(i)	Equity within private companies must be based on the percentage of equity ownership of disabled persons.
(ii	As public companies are subject to constant change in shareholding, no preference points are awarded to public companies.
(ii	i) The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for equity ownership by disabled persons:
	$NEP = [NOP \times EP] / 100$
	Where:
	NEP = number of points awarded for equity ownership of disabled persons.

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership of disabled persons

EP = is the percentage of equity ownership claimed by the bidder for disabled persons within the enterprise

- (q) Equity claims for a Trust will only be allowed for those persons who are both a trustee and a beneficiary and must be actively involved in the management and daily operation of the trust.
- (r) A consortium or Joint Venture (JV) can be entitled to equity ownership, based on the following:
 - (a) It must be indicated what percentage of the total contract value will be executed by each party in the consortium or JV and the managers from each party must be indicated according to the percentage equity ownership and control as applicable for private companies.

NOTE: Each consortium or JV member is allowed equity ownership based on that percentage of the contract to be executed by the consortium or JV member.

- (b) Total number of points scored for equity ownership for consortia/JV's must be calculated in the following manner:
 - (aa) Part Point Entitlement (PPE) per Consortium/JV member

PPE =
$$[NOP x \ (\% \text{ of contract to be executed})] / 100$$

Where:

NOP = the maximum number of points awarded for equity ownership for consortia/JVs

(bb) To establish consortium/JV member's equity point

 $CEP = [PPE \times EP] / 100$

		Where:		
		CEP =	number of points awarded to the consortium/JV member	
		PPE =	part point entitlement per consortium/JV member as per (a) above.	
		EP =	the percentage equity ownership within the consortium/JV member	
		(cc) Total n	umber of points scored by consortium/JV (NEP)	
		NEP =	the total of the CEP's [points obtained per consortium/JV]	
	11. In the event that the percentage of Disabled Equity Ownership claimed by the bidder changes after the submission of the bid or the award of the contract the bidder must notify Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality of such change.			
	indi Org	viduals who a anisation or b	of disabled persons may not be claimed in respect of re not actively involved in the management of an usiness and who do not exercise control over the iness commensurate with their degree of ownership.	
		abled Equity Ov ix of 1 or 1 point	vnership% = Points claimed s)	
SMME	E's			
4.1	The maximum p	ooints for being a	an SMME that may be claimed is 2 or 1 points .	
4.2		Bidder to indicate whether organisation biding is a small, medium or micro enterprise a defined in the Small Business Act 102 of 1996:		
	Yes		No	
4.3	If response to p	aragraph 5.2 is	affirmative, bidders must complete the following:	
4.3.1	Sector or sub-sector			
4.3.2	Size or class			
4.3.3	Number of full-time employees			
4.3.4	Total annual turnover			

4.3.5	Total gross asset value (fixed property excluded)
4.5 S	SMME points claimed: points (max of 2 or 1 points)
Job (creation
	The maximum points for job creation that may be claimed are 3 and 1 points. The following formula applies in order to calculate the number of points scored for job creation: $A = [BX C]/D$
	Where:
	A = number of points claimed for job creation.
	B = the maximum number of points awarded for job creation.
	C = number of locally recruited employees.
	D = total employees working on the contract.
5.3 Jo	b creation points claimed: points (max of 3 or 1 ponts)
RSA	content
6.1	The maximum points for locally based bidders that may be claimed is 1 or 1 points .
6.2 6.2.1	The 1 or 1 points will be awarded for the following: 1 or 1 points for a company based in the municipal area, where 100% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in South Africa
6.3	RSA Content points claimed: points (max of 1 or 1 points)
Loca	Ily based
7.1 T	The maximum points for locally based bidders that may be claimed is 3 or 1 points.
2The	3 or 1 points will be awarded for the following:

(13) **3 or 1 points** for a company based in the municipal area, where 100% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or

assembled in the municipal area.

- (14) **2 or 0 points** for a Mpumalanga-based company, where 75% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the Mpumalanga Province.
- (15) **1 or 0 point** for a Mpumalanga-based company, where 50% of the supplies or services measured against the total bid price, is provided, manufactured, processed or assembled in the Mpumalanga Province.
 - 14. Locally based points claimed:..... points (max of 3 or 1 points)

Standard Terms and Conditions of Bid

T 5

The following standard terms and conditions of bid have been accepted and laid down by the Council of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality and are applicable to all bids, contracts and orders, unless otherwise directed by the Council prior to the invitation of bids.

1. GENERAL DIRECTIVES

1.1 Formal contracts

Formal contracts shall only be concluded with bidders where this requirement is stated in the bid documents. In the absence of a formal contract, the duly completed and signed bid accepted by a letter of acceptance by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality and signed by both parties, shall be the contract between the parties.

1.2 Expenses

Unless otherwise indicated in the bid documents, Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality shall not be liable for any expenses incurred in the preparation or submission of any bid.

1.3 Briefing Notes

Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may issue Briefing Notes from time to time during the bid submission phase so that prospective bidders will timeously be made aware of any and all information that might assist them in articulating their bids.

Briefing Notes will be sequentially numbered to facilitate easy reference.

1.4 Governing laws

Unless the Board directs otherwise, the laws of the Republic of South Africa shall govern contracts arising from the acceptance of bids.

1.5 Site inspections and explanatory meetings

- 1.5.1 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may require the attendance of a compulsory site inspection or explanatory meeting. Where this is a condition of bid, bidders must attend the site inspection or explanatory meeting in order to submit a valid bid. Failure to attend will result in the bid being non-compliant.
- 1.5.2 Particulars of the place and time of the site inspection or explanatory meeting will be indicated in the advertisement and the bid documentation.
- 1.5.3 Minutes will be taken of all information disclosed during the site inspection or explanatory meeting, and copies of these minutes will be made available on request to all interested parties that attended the relevant inspection or meeting.

1.5.4 Where the attendance of the site inspection or explanatory meeting is an absolute requirement to the bid, bidders must be required to certify that they attended the site meeting or explanatory meeting and that they are fully aware of the scope of the bid.

2. INVITATIONS TO BID

2.1 Service Provider Panel

- 2.1.1 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may issue invitations to bid for specific supplies or services to service providers listed on the Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality service provider panel alone.
- 2.1.2 Without derogating from the above, Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality reserves the right to go to open bid for the obtainment of supplies or services.
- 2.1.3 Requests for listing on the service provider panel of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality will be issued from time to time in the local media.

2.2 Documents to be used

- 2.2.1 Bids must make use of the prescribed bid documents, and supply all necessary and required information called for therein.
- 2.2.2 Failure of a bidder to submit a bid duly signed in black ink, or to provide all required documentation or to complete bid documentation and certificates in all respects, may invalidate the bid.
- 2.2.3 Bidders should not qualify their bids by their own conditions, and such bidders run the risk of having their bid declared invalid.
- 2.2.4 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may request the furnishing of a non-refundable bid deposit together with the submission of bids (if applicable). This is to defray in part the cost of non-responsive bids, and to prevent nuisance bids being submitted.

2.3 Samples

- 2.3.1 Prospective bidders may be charged for samples provided to them by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality. Failure to do so, may render the bid invalid. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality shall not be liable for any cost involved in the supply of samples by a bidder.
- 2.3.2 Where samples are called for in the bid documents, samples must be clearly marked with the bid numbers, item number and name of the bidder. Samples must reach the designated address for the submission of bids no later than the closing time.
- 2.3.3 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may accept goods offered on loan for trial purposes, but is under no obligation to purchase the loaned goods, or any similar goods, and Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality accepts no responsibility in the event of breakage of damage, or for the depreciation of depreciable goods.

2.4 Closing of bids

2.4.1 Bids close at 12:00 noon on the closing date as indicated in the bid documents.

- 2.4.2 Extension of the closing date may be granted in certain circumstances where such extension is justified. Any extension will however be published before the original closing date.
- 2.4.3 Bids shall be considered late if they are received at the address indicated in the bid documents after the closing time on the closing date. A late bid shall not be admitted for consideration, and where practicable, shall be returned unopened to the bidder.

2.5 Submission of bids

- 2.5.1 Bid documents must be deposited in the bid box at the address indicated in the bid documentation, failing which at a clearly indicated alternative site (where applicable).
- 2.5.2 Bids must be deposited in a sealed envelope or container, which envelope or container must clearly indicate the bid number and description of bid (where applicable).
- 2.5.3 Bids must be submitted in English.
- 2.5.4 Bids received by facsimile, telegram, telex, e-mail or other similar media will not be accepted as validly submitted bids (where applicable).
- 2.5.5 Only original bids or photocopies of the original documentation which is submitted in the prescribed manner may be accepted as valid bids.
- 2.5.6 All bids received prior to the closing date shall be kept in safe custody until the closing time of bids.
- 2.6 Opening of bids
- 2.6.1 Bids will be opened in public (where applicable) as soon as practicable after the closing time.
- 2.6.2 Bids will be given a registration mark and a list of bids received will be placed on record.

2.7 Validity periods

The period for which bids are to remain valid and binding shall be indicated in the bid documents. The validity period is calculated from the closing time and will continue until the close of business on the last day of the period, and where this day falls on a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday, the bid will remain valid and binding until the close of business on the following business day.

2.8 Bid prices and delivery periods

- 2.8.1 Firm bid prices and delivery periods are preferred.
- 2.8.2 "Firm" prices are deemed to be prices which, are only subject to adjustments in accordance with the actual increase or decrease resulting from the change, imposition, or abolition of any tax, levy or duty, which in terms of a law or regulation is binding on the bidder and will demonstrably have an influence on the prices of supplies or on the cost of rendering services.
- 2.8.3 "Non-firm" prices are deemed to be all prices which are not "firm."

- 2.8.4 Where non-firm prices are offered, Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may require the submission of proof regarding labour and material costs, or other factors which are specified by the bidder, and should these costs be seen to be unrealistic, it may negatively affect the consideration of the bid.
- 2.8.5 Where applicable, the value of certificates (payment) issued in terms of the contract, shall be increased or decreased by applying a "contract price adjustment factor" calculated according to the formula and the conditions set out in the Contract Price Adjustment Schedule referring to the General Conditions of Contract for works of engineering construction.
- 2.8.6 Expressions relating to the delivery of supplies or services which are unspecified such as "soonest" or "earliest" etc. are not acceptable. Where it has not been indicated whether prices or delivery periods are firm or not, the bided prices and delivery periods shall be deemed to be firm and the contractor shall be bound thereby.

3. CONSIDERATION OF BIDS

- 3.1 All bids validly submitted will be taken into consideration. Each bid will be reviewed and evaluated for its ability to deliver the specific requirements of the bid in line with set criteria of paragraph 3.3.
- 3.2 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality is under no obligation to accept any bid, or to accept the lowest bid.
- 3.3 All bids will be reviewed and evaluated in accordance with the following criteria:
 - General Information supplied by the bidder
 - Compliance with bid requirements
 - Technical
 - Operational
 - Financial
 - Preferential Procurement
- 3.4 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may elect to invite verbal presentations from bidders for clarification of the content of their bids.
- 3.5 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may, where a bid relates to more than one item, accept such bid in respect of any specific item or items, and may also accept part of the specified quantity of any specific item or items.
- 3.6 Any decision by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality shall be final and Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality shall only on request provide reasons for the acceptance or passing over of a bid.
- 3.7 Where a bid has been granted on the strength of information furnished by the bidder, which later proves to be incorrect, Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may, in addition to any other remedy it may have, recover all costs and damages suffered or sustained by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality as a result of the award of the bid from the bidder, and/or cancel the agreement and claim damages from the bidder.
- Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality will award a preference to bids in accordance with the **Preference Certificate [T 4].**

- In the event of equal bids, the following order of priority will normally be applied in the consideration of equal bids:
- 3.9.1 Highest scoring bidder on **Preference Certificate [T 4].**
- 3.9.2 Supplies or services offered by local suppliers or service providers.
- 3.9.3 Bidders offering firm bid prices and delivery periods.
- 3.9.4 Supplies manufactured in the Republic of South Africa.
- 3.9.5 Supplies assembled in the Republic of South Africa.
- 3.9.6 All things still being equal, the award will be decided by the drawing of lots.
- 3.10 Successful bidders, will be notified in writing of the acceptance of their bids.

4. TERMS AND CONDITIONS

4.1 Information provided

Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality provides the bid documentation or any other information, in good faith. Any party or parties considering entering into a contract with Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality on the basis of such information, should conduct their own investigations and obtain the necessary professional advice and council, at their cost, necessary to formulate their own opinion regarding all matters related to the bid. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality cannot be held liable for any costs or damages flowing from a failure to do so by any bidder.

4.2 Bidder empowerment profile

- 4.2.1 With the exception of bidders referred to in paragraph 4.2.2, a bidder must complete the **Preference Certificate [T 4]** and provide therein the necessary information regarding empowerment issues. Failure to complete the certificate will result in the bid being deemed non-compliant.
- 4.2.2 Bidders who are not citizens of the Republic of South Africa, or do not have their registered office or main place of business in the Republic, need <u>not</u> complete the Preference Certificate [T 4].

4.3 Legal and regulatory framework

- 4.3.1 All bids must function and be implemented within the general legal and regulatory framework relating to the supply or service, and requires compliance with all law by any bidder.
- 4.3.2 The onus is on the bidder to ensure compliance of its bid as well as during the implementation of the bid with the applicable legal and regulatory requirements, and Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality reserves the right to reject any bid on the basis of non-compliance by the bidder with the applicable legal and regulatory framework.
- 4.3.3 Where relevant Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may request the Respondent to submit proof of compliance with any aspect of the legal and regulatory framework.

4.4 No representations or warranties

All information contained in or provided as part of the bid documentation is offered in good faith and for the guidance of bidders. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality does not make any representation (express or implied), or provide any warranty as to the accuracy, completeness or correctness of bid documentation. Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality shall not be liable for any claim for loss or damage to any bidder arising from any error, misstatement or omission contained in the bid documentation or any reliance thereon.

4.5 Declaration of interest

In order to prevent allegations of favouritism or nepotism in the procurement process, bidders must complete the Declaration of Interest.

4.5 Reservation of rights

- 4.5.1 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality reserves the right to consider all possible options during the evaluation of bids. This includes the right not to proceed with the bid, suspend or temporarily defer the bid, or not to award the bid to any bidder. No liability shall attach to Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality in the exercising of any of these rights.
- 4.5.2 If Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality elects not to award the bid to any bidder, it may at its sole discretion, resolicit bids in such manner as it may deem necessary in its absolute and sole discretion.
- 4.5.3 Copyright of all documents, data, designs, electronic aids, programmes etc. forming part of the bid documentation or developed by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, shall remain to vest in Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

4.6 Queries relating to the bid

4.6.1 Any queries relating to a bid or any process should be addressed in writing (registered mail, facsimile or e-mail), marked for the attention to:

The person and address stated in the bid documentation

4.6.2 Queries will be responded to in writing, and the written query and response may be distributed to all prospective bidders who have collected the bid documentation. The names of bidders raising queries will not be made known.

4.7 Information to be provided by bidders

The onus is on the bidder to ensure that all requirements contained in the bid documentation are complied with and all information requested from the bidder is supplied.

4.8 Independent submission

By submitting a bid, each bidder certifies that -

- 4.10.1 its bid has been submitted independently, without consultation, communication or agreement for restricting competition, with any other bidder or to any other competitor; and
- 4.10.2 no attempt has been made or will be made by the bidder to induce any other person or firm to submit a bid for the purpose of restricting competition.

4.11 Sole property of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality

- 4.11.1 All materials, information and data submitted by bidders shall become the sole property of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, with the exception of –
- 4.11.1.1 confidential financial statements of the bidder; and
- 4.11.1.2 copyright material, trade secrets or other proprietary information clearly identified as such by the bidder.

4.12 Confidentiality

- 4.12.1 Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality undertakes to keep confidential all information received from any bidder which is clearly identified as confidential in the bid and which is not already public knowledge or available in the public domain or in the hands of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality or required to be disclosed by legal or regulatory requirements, and the bidder accordingly indemnifies Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality against any claim or liability for its refusal to disclose the relevant information/data to any person seeking access thereto. Failure to honour such indemnity shall be deemed to be a waiver by the bidder of its right to exemption from disclosure and shall Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality be authorised to provide a copy of the relevant information/data or any part thereof to the requester.
- 4.12.2 Information disclosed by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality is deemed as confidential and it is expected that bidders treat it as such. This includes all information which is not public knowledge or available in the public domain or required to be disclosed by legal or regulatory requirements. Bidders will be held liable for non-compliance in this regard.

Bidder	information		T 6
1.	Name of firm:		
2.	Postal address:		
3.	Physical addres	s:	
4.	Telephone:		
5.	Fax no.:		
6.	E-mail.:		
7.	Contact person:		
8.	Enterprise/ company Incom (Insert personal ir of partners, if a pa	ne Tax no.:ncome tax number if a one person business, and personal income tax number artnership)	'S
9.	VAT registration	n no:	
10.	Tax clearance c	ertificate attached	
11.	Bank account::		
12. Pro	oof of payment o	of municipal services	
13.	Corporate entity registration no.:	,	
14.	Type of enterpri (eg. partnership, o	se:company, cc, one person business etc.)	
15.	Country of regis	tration or incorporation:	
16.	Manner of partic (eg. main contrac	cipation:tor, supplier, professional service provider, joint venture, consortium etc.)	
17.	Business Sector	r:	
18.	Total number of	employees:	
	Full time:		

	Part time:				
19.	Did your firm exist	t under a previous name?	☐ Yes	☐ No	
19.1	If yes, what was its	s previous name?			
19.2	Who were the own	ers/partners/directors?			
20.	List all the partne	rs, proprietors and shareh	olders by r	name, identity nu	umber, citizenship
Name		ID number	Citizen- Ship	Date of Ownership	% Share- Holding/Ownership
				•	
Note: \	Where owners are t	 hemselves a corporate ent	ity or partne	l ership, please id	entify such.
21.	Percentage of total	al shares/ownership by eac	ch of the foll	lowing groups:	
%	African male	% Coloured male	% In	dian male	% White male
% /	African female	% Coloured female	% Inc	dian female	% White female
<u> </u>					
			•		

22. List the following information for each partner, proprietor, shareholder, director and senior officer of the enterprise:

Title	Name	Race	Gender M/F	Disabled Yes/No	% of time devoted to enterprise

% Indian male

23.

% African male

Management structure: (Percentage of management on executive level in each of the following groups)

% Coloured male

%	African female	% Coloured female	% Indian female	% White female
24.	List the major iten	ns of equipment, plant and	vehicles owned by the firm:	
25.	supplies or servic		and practice profile to delided as a separate annexure)	iver the required

% White male

26.		personnel capacity and expersion, the information may be pro		nnexure)	
27.		rgest contracts/assignme or enterprise in the last 3 y		n the process	s of being
	Scope of work	Contracted by whom	Contact person	Tel no.	Contract fee amount
	-	ily authorised to do so o information furnished i		ler and affirms	s that the
Signa	iture				
Duly	authorised to sign	on bobolf of			
	adinoniood to oign	on benan or			
	adilioniood to olgin	on behall of			
	aamonooa to olgi.	on behall of			
	aamonooa to olgi.	on behall of			
	aamonooa to olgi.	on behall of			

Authorisation Certificate T 7

1 I/We hereby bid to supply all or any of the supplies and/or to bid all or any of the services as described and required in the bid documentation to Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, on the terms and conditions and in accordance with the specifications as stipulated in the bid documentation (which bid documentation shall be taken as part of, and incorporated into, this bid) at the prices and delivery periods as required therein.

- 2 I/We agree that
 - the offer herein contained shall remain binding on me/us and open for acceptance by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality during the validity period indicated in the bid documentation, which period shall be calculated from the closing time of the bid;
- this bid and its acceptance shall be subject to the Standard Terms and Conditions of Bid [T 5] which are contained in this bid documentation and with which contents I am/we are fully acquainted with;
- if I/we withdraw my/our bid within the validity period of the bid for which I/we have agreed that the bid shall remain open for acceptance, or fail to fulfil the contract when called upon to do so, Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality may, without prejudice to any other remedies at its disposal, agree to the withdrawal or cancellation of the bid or contract that may have been entered into and I/we will then pay to Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality any additional expense incurred by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality having to either accept any less favourable bid, or if fresh bids have to be invited, the additional expenditure incurred by the invitation of fresh bids and by the subsequent acceptance of any less favourable bid;
- if my/our bid is accepted the acceptance may be communicated to me/us by letter by ordinary post or registered post and that the Post Office shall be regarded as my/our agent, and delivery of such acceptance to the Post Office shall be treated as a delivery to me/us;

6	The law of the Republic of South Africa shall govern the contract created by the acceptance
	of my/our bid and that I/we choose our <i>domicilium citandi et executandi</i> in the Republic at :

- I/We furthermore confirm that I/we have satisfied myself/ourselves as to the correctness and validity of my/our bid and that the prices and scope of work bided cover all my/our obligations in terms of the bid documentation and that I/we accept that any mistakes regarding prices or calculations will be at my/our risk.
- 8 I/We hereby accept full responsibility for the proper execution and due fulfilment of all obligations and conditions devolving on me/us under this contract as the principal bidder liable for the contract.
- I/We agree that any action arising from this contract may in all respects be instituted against me/us and I/we hereby undertake to satisfy fully any judgment obtained against me/us as a result of such action.

Signature	Bid no.
Capacity	
Duly authorise	ed to sign on behalf of

ANNEXURE I

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

BID ADVERTISEMENT

BID NO:
INVITATION TO BID FOR THE PROVISION OF []
Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality [short exposition of Dr.jsmlm needs giving rise to bid]
Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality accordingly invites interested parties to bid for [].
Bid documentation with complete details are available on request at:
Address specified in bid documentation
Completed bid documentation must be deposited before 12:00 am on [date] at:
Address specified in bid documentation
Bids must be submitted in a sealed envelope or container on which the bid number and addressee is clearly marked. No bids transmitted by fax or e-mail will be accepted.
Bid documentation which is incomplete, filled in incorrectly, or which is received after the close of the bids, will be ignored.
Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality supports empowerment of the previously disadvantaged, female, local economic development and SMME's.
Queries can be directed to :

Address specified in bid documentation

(013) 973-1101 (013) 973-0973 Tel: Fax:

langanlp@drjsmoroka.co.za E-mail:

MUNICIPAL MANAGER

ANNEXURE J

EVALUATION FORM TO DETERMINE BID RESPONSIVENESS

	Compliance and
Description	Points awarded
Technical Specifications	
Bidder meets all the technical specifications	Yes
Bidder does not meets all the technical	
specifications	No
Compliance with the conditions	
Bidder complies with the bid conditions	Yes
Bidder does not comply with the bid conditions	No
Tax clearance certificate	
Bidder has submitted tax clearance certificate	Yes
Bidder has not submitted tax clearance	
certificate	No
Infrastructure and resources available	
Bidder has the necessary infrastructure and	2
resources available to successfully execute the	
contract	
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has	1
the infrastructure and resources available to	
successfully execute the contract.	
Bidder does not have the infrastructure and	0
resources available to execute the project.	
Size of enterprise and current workload	
Bidder has the necessary capacity available to	2
successfully execute the contract	
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has	1
the capacity available to successfully execute	•
the contract.	
Bidder does not have the capacity available to	0
execute the project.	-
Staffing Profile	
Bidder has the necessary staffing profile to	2
successfully execute the contract	
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has	1
the staffing profile to successfully execute the	•
contract.	
Bidder does not have the staffing profile to	0
execute the project.	•
Previous experience	

Bidder has the necessary previous experience to successfully execute the contract	2
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has the previous experience to successfully execute the contract.	1
Bidder does not have the previous experience to execute the project.	0
Financial ability	
Bidder has the necessary financial ability to successfully execute the contract	2
There is some doubt about whether Bidder has the financial ability to successfully execute the contract.	1
Bidder does not have the financial ability to execute the project.	0

COMPLIANCE AND POINTS SCORE SHEET

INDIVIDUAL SCORESHEET FOR EACH MEMBER OF THE BID EVALUATION COMMITTEE TO DETERMINE RESPONSIVENESS

Committee member/ Consultant (employee of Consultant):												
Date:												
Bid												
Bid	description:											
Bide												
Con	Contact details:											
			•									
No	Bidder's name	Me	Co	Та	Inf	Siz	St	Pr	Fin	То	Ac	Remarks
		eti	mpli	Х	ras	e of	aff	ev	an	tal	се	
		ng	anc	cle	tru	ent	in	io	cia		pt	
		tec	е	ara	ctu	erpr	g	us	I		or	
		hni	with	nc	re	ise	Pr	ex	abi		rej	
		cal	bid	е	an	and	ofi	pe	lity		ect	
		sp	con	cer	d	curr	le	rie				
		eci	diti	tifi	res	ent		nc				
		fic	ons	cat	ou	wor		е				
		ati		е	rce	klo						
		on			s	ad						
		s			av							
					ail							
					abl							
					е							
		Y/N	Y/N	Y/N	2	2	2	2	2	10		
NAI	ΜE					_	CAP	ACIT	Y			
						_	DAT					
DA						DATE						

SIGNATURE

ANNEXURE L

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

LETTER OF ACCEPTANCE OF BID

To: [Name and address of bidder]

For Attention: [Name of contact person of bidder]

Dated: [date]

Dear Sir / Madam

ACCEPTANCE OF BID NO. [......] FOR THE PROVISION OF [......

It is our pleasure to inform you that your bid for [description of bid] has successfully complied with the conditions and specifications of bid set by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality and that your enterprise has been appointed as the successful bidder.

Upon completion and signature of the **Authorisation Certificate T 7** and upon the issuing of this letter of acceptance by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, a binding contract has been established between your enterprise and Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality for:

- [list the supplies or services to be provided]
- [list the fee amounts involved]
- [list specific conditions of the bidder accepted by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality]
- [list specific conditions of the bidder rejected by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality]
- [list the commencement delivery date for the bid]
- [name the contract period of the bid]
- [list any other specific bid issues of importance]

You are advised that all the terms and conditions of bid as well as the bid specifications and requirements remain to apply to the contract for the duration thereof, and that any variation or failure to comply with the bid specifications and requirements, will amount to a breach of contract, unless approved in writing by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

You are accordingly requested to provide the bid deliverables in accordance with your bided delivery programme accepted by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

If there are any queries regarding your bid, please contact [name of contact person].

Yours faithfully

For and on behalf of Dr JS Moroka

ANNEXURE M

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

LETTER INFORMING UNSUCCESSFUL BIDDERS

То:	[Name and address of bidder]
For Attention:	[Name of contact person of bidder]
Dated:	[date]
Dear Sir / Madam	
FAILURE TO ACCEP	Г BID NO. []
	ou that your bid for bid no. [] regarding [description of bid] has not S Moroka Local Municipality.
	funicipality thanks you / your organisation for its efforts in submitting a bid ntinued interest in the event of future bids.
If there are any queries	s regarding your bid, please contact [name of contact person].
Yours faithfully	
For and on behalf of D	r JS Moroka Local Municipality

ANNEXURE N

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

LETTER OF PLACEMENT ON SERVICE PROVIDER PANEL

To: [Name and address of service provider]

For Attention: [Name of contact person of service provider]

Dated: [date]

Dear Sir / Madam

CONFIRMATION OF PLACEMENT ON THE SERVICE PROVIDER PANEL

It is our pleasure to inform you that your organisation has successfully complied with the requirements for placement on the Service Provider Panel of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality and has been listed on the service provider database in relation to the following services:

1. [list categories of supplies or services for which placed]

Your organisation shall receive placement on the panel for a two-year period, subject to your continued compliance with the requirements for listing on the panel. It is our duty to inform you that should your organisation fail to remain to comply with the set requirements and such failure is not disclosed to Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality, your organisation may be removed from the panel and barred from future entry.

In the event that Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality requires services for which you are listed, your organisation shall be provided with a bid advertisement calling for a bid for the delivery of such services.

If there are any queries regarding your service provider status or if you wish to be removed from the panel, please contact [name of contact person].

Yours faithfully

For and on behalf of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality

ANNEXURE O

DR JS MOROKA LOCAL MUNICIPALITY

LETTER OF ACCEPTANCE OF QUOTATION

To: [Name and address of service provider]

For Attention: [Name of contact person of service provider]

Dated: [date]

Dear Sir / Madam

ACCEPTANCE OF YOUR QUOTATION FOR THE PROVISION OF [......]

It is our pleasure to inform you that your quotation for [description of supply or service] received by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality on [date] has been accepted by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality and that your enterprise is accordingly requested to provide the supplies / services for which you have quoted to Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality by [date].

Upon the issuing of this letter of acceptance by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality of your quotation, a binding contract has been established between your enterprise and Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.

You are advised that your enterprise must remain to comply with the preference points claimed in terms of the Preference Certificate for Quotations submitted together with your quotation, for the duration of the contract. Any variation or failure to maintain the profile claimed may amount to a breach of contract, unless approved in writing by Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality.]

You are accordingly requested to provide [supplies / services] in accordance with your quotation by [date].

If there are any queries regarding your quotation, please contact [name of contact person].

Yours faithfully

For and on behalf of Dr JS Moroka Local Municipality

ANNEXURE P

POINTS SCORING SHEETS

INDIVIDUAL SCORESHEET FOR EACH MEMBER OF THE BID EVALUATION COMMITTEE

	mittee member/ Consultant (employee of Consultan	t):								
Date Bid i										
	description:									
Bidd										
	tact details:									
	INDIVIDUAL							_		
No	Bidder's	Com	HDI	Fem	Dis	S	Jo	Lo	Dr.j	Gran
		parat	Ow	ale	abl	M	b	ca	sml	_ d
		ive	ner	Ow	ed	M	cr	Ī	m	Total
		price	shi	ners	Ow	E	ea	R	Ba	
			р	hip	ner	st	tio	S	sed	
					shi	at	n	Α		
					р	us		co nt		
								en		
								t		
	Weighting for hide with the 20120 principle	90	•		4	2	2		_	400
	Weighting for bids with the 80:20 principle	80	8	2	1	2	3	1	3	100
	Weighting for bids with the 90:10 principle	90	4	1	1	1	1	1	1	100
									\vdash	
NAN	ΛE	С	APAC	ITY						
			ATE							
		_	-							

SIGNATURE

COMBINED SCORESHEET FOR THE BID EVALUATION COMMITTEE

Criteria	Total points 80/20 preferential contract	Total points 90/10 preferential contract	Total bid 1	Total bid 2	Total bid 3	Total bid 4	Total bid 5	Average Total
Price	80	90						
HDI Ownership	8	4						
Female Ownership	2	1						
Disabled Ownership	1	1						
SMME Status	2	1						
Job creation	3	1						
Local RSA content	1	1						
DR.JSMLM based	3	1						
TOTAL	100	100						

NAME	CAPACITY
	DATE
SIGNATURE	

ANNEXURE Q SUMMARY OF BIDS

L			SUMMAR	RY OF BID		
	Preferential score		Accepted/rejected			
		Technical specifications	Compliance with bid conditions	Tax clearance certificate	Compliance score	
		Yes/No	Yes/No	Yes/No		
-						
-						
ons for a	cceptance (Se	ction 5(3)(c) of the	e Supply Chain	Management	Policy)	
E				APACITY		
			G	APACITY		